

THE 14TH SLOVAK-CZECH-POLISH SEMINARIUM

"Making geography matter in Central and Eastern Europe"

BOOK OF ABSTRACTS

Marcel Horňák Roland Németh editors

COMENIUS UNIVERSITY BRATISLAVA FACULTY OF NATURAL SCIENCES

Marcel Horňák Roland Németh *editors*

THE 14TH SLOVAK-CZECH-POLISH SEMINARIUM "Making geography matter in Central and Eastern Europe"

BOOK OF ABSTRACTS

June 11th – 13th, 2025 Smolenice, Slovakia

2025 Comenius University Bratislava





Editors

doc. Mgr. Marcel Horňák, PhD. Mgr. Roland Németh



The publication is distributed under the Creative Commons license CC BY-SA 4.0. This license enables reusers to distribute, remix, adapt, and build upon the material in any medium or format, so long as attribution is given to the creator. The license allows for commercial use. If you remix, adapt, or build upon the material, you must license the modified material under identical terms.



 $https://stella.uniba.sk/texty/PRIF_HN_slovak-czech-polish_seminarium_14.pdf$

Publisher

Comenius University Bratislava, 2025

ISBN 978-80-223-6087-6 (online)

About the seminarium

The 14th Slovak-Czech-Polish Seminar continues the long-standing tradition of meetings among geographers from Slovakia, the Czech Republic, and Poland, which dates back to the 1960s and was successfully renewed in the 1990s with regular biennial sessions. This year's seminar will take place on June 11th – 13th, 2025, in the inspiring surroundings of Smolenice Castle, Slovakia. The seminar titled Making Geography Matter in Central and Eastern Europe seeks to create a platform for meaningful exchange of knowledge, ideas, and experiences, while fostering strong professional and friendly connections across national borders.

Scientific Committee

prof. RNDr. Jiří Blažek, PhD. Department of Social Geography and Regional

Development Faculty of Science Charles University

prof. RNDr. Ján Buček, CSc. Department of Economic and Social Geography

Demography and Territorial Development

Faculty of Natural Sciences

Comenius University in Bratislava

assoc. prof. Marta Derek, PhD. Chair of Tourism Geography and Recreation

Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies

University of Warsaw

assoc. prof. Mgr. Marcel

Horňák, PhD.

Department of Economic and Social Geography

Demography and Territorial Development

Faculty of Natural Sciences

Comenius University in Bratislava

assoc. prof. RNDr. Pavel

Chromý, PhD.

Department of Social Geography and Regional

Development Faculty of Science Charles University

prof. dr hab. Andrzej Kowalczyk Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies

University of Warsaw

assoc. prof. Martin Hanus Department of Social Geography and Regional

Development Faculty of Science Charles University

Organizing Committee

assoc. prof. Mgr. Marcel Horňák,

PhD.

Department of Economic and Social Geography

Demography and Territorial Development

Faculty of Natural Sciences

Comenius University in Bratislava

assoc. prof. Vladimír Bačík,

PhD.

Department of Economic and Social Geography

Demography and Territorial Development

Faculty of Natural Sciences

Comenius University in Bratislava

Mgr. Ján Novotný, PhD. Institute of Geography

Slovak Academy of Sciences in Bratislava

Mgr. Stanislava Šefčíková Department of Economic and Social Geography

Demography and Territorial Development

Faculty of Natural Sciences

Comenius University in Bratislava

Mgr. Roland Németh Department of Economic and Social Geography

Demography and Territorial Development

Faculty of Natural Sciences

Comenius University in Bratislava

Table of contents

Martin Bárta, Lukasz Fieden, Arkadiusz Kolos, Krzysztof Gwosdz, Robert Guzik, Adam Stražovec, Jakub Taczanowski	12
Between tradition and modernity – the Polish, Czech and Slovak road to electromobility in urban public transport	12
Julia Biernacka, Zuzanna Poźniak	
Multicultural heritage of the Spiš Region across the centuries: tangible and intangible legacies in the cultural landscape	13
Matúš Bilka, Filip Šandor	1.5
Interstate Visits in the Pandemic Times: Case Study of Czech Republic and Estonia	15
Jiří Blažek	17
Recent advances in regional innovation systems studies	17
Branislav Bleha	
We analyse much but predict little. Is geography able to help (not only) demographers to make forecasts?	18
Marta Borowska-Stefańska, Szymon Wiśniewski, Jan Moritz Gros, Edyta Masierek, Michał Kowalski	19
Flood risk management in EU countries	
Anna Brodowicz	
Local or supra-local? A comparative analysis of selected patrons of Polish public primary schools	20
Ján Buček, Martin Plešivčák, Michal Klobučník	
Urban and rural development through the eyes of local councillors in Slovakia	21
Tomáš Burda, Libor Lněnička, Veronika Židová, Michaela Očenášková	
Traditions of cultural heritage of East Bohemia. Tourist and cultural potential of monuments in the Hradec Králové and Pardubice regions in relation to UNESCO heritage	22
Pavel Cihlář, Matěj Korčák, Pavlína Netrdová, Jonáš Suchánek	
Phantom of the Ballot Box: Perspectives on Phantom Borders Research in Electoral Geography	23
Agnieszka Dembicka-Niemiec	24
The use of EU funds by enterprises for renewable energy sources – regional approach	4
Katarína Demková, Eva Sojková, Marie Sýkora, Alois Vokoun, Lucie Medková	
Are open data sufficient for local urban green space mapping? Insights from the Czech Republic	25
Jakub Domagalski	
The impact of the planned cableway on the change in accessibility of public transport in the Bohnice residential area in Prague	26

Various D. L. Carriella Martin David		
Katarzyna Duda-Gromada, Marta Derek	27	
Warsaw eats out. Urban gastronomy in times of disarray		
Malgorzata Durydiwka, Miroslaw Mika	20	
"Memory of the lost land". The attitudes of the local community towards the Tatra National Park	28	
Jaroslaw Działek, Monika Murzyn-Kupisz, Łukasz Fiedeń		
Creativity in the peripheries? Spatial patterns of cultural and creative industries in the Polish peripheral areas	29	
Kryštof Eckhardt		
Queer geography and its contribution to political geography: theoretical perspectives and applications	30	
Robert Faracik	2.1	
Habans and the Moravian Brethren in the Cultural Landscape of Central Europe	31	
Dana Fialová, Anna Ctvrtníková, Jirí Vágner	22	
How to Evaluate Current Challenges and Impacts of Tourism in the Krkonoše National Park	32	
Jakub Frommholz, Emilia Rupert, Szymon Konik		
"Relics of old borders as exemplified by the Polish Spisz fiefdom - the case of the enclave around Spišské Podhradie in Slovakia"	33	
Alina Gerlée, Marta Derek, Małgorzata Harasimowicz, Maria Zachwatowicz, Sylwia Kulczyk, Marta Grzywacz, Ada Górna	34	
Mapping local food heritage in Poland		
Ada Górna	25	
From local to metropolitan food systems – how to feed the city?	35	
David Gorný	26	
The Mobility of Working Students: Between Work Commitments and Academic Duties	36	
Krzysztof Górny	37	
Polish writers on Africa – an introduction to the subject	31	
Łukasz Gręda	38	
Different measurements of physical distance in trade of goods	30	
Tomasz Grzyb	39	
Well-being Derived from the Riverscape: Linking Comfort and Discomfort Agents	39	
Tomáš Havlíček	40	
The role of religion in the integration of Ukrainians in Czechia - general background		
Paweł Churski, Maciej Pietrzykowski, Czesław Adamiak, Anna Dubownik, Barbara Szyda		
Internal peripheries in Poland - geography matters	41	
Wiktoria Jackowska, Hanna Lis	4.5	
Polish-Indian relations in Warsaw's forms of commemoration	42	

Barbara Jaczewska, Jan Szczepański	
Moving Beyond Permanent Residence: Multilocal Living of the inhabitants of the Mazovian Voivodeship, Poland	43
Libor Jelen	
The contesting past as a geopolitical discourse tool – political symbolism and collective memory across Central and Eastern Europe	44
Milan Jeřábek	45
Cross-border town-twinning - a means of discovery and integration	73
Tomasz Kaczmarek	
The concept of post-suburbium and its application in the study of metropolitan areas in Poland	46
Urszula Kaczmarek, Nela Sulińska	47
Demographic picture of residents of suburban zones of large Polish cities	47
Izabela Karsznia	
Co-intelligence: promises and challenges of incorporating artificial intelligence into map design	48
Malgorzata Klein	49
Tsara fiainana – a good life. Subjective well-being in the rural zones of Madagascar	49
Adam Klsák, Jakub Jelen	
Can Microcredential Courses Make Geography Matter More Beyond Academia? The Case of Geoinformatics for Environmental Sustainability	50
Petr Klusáček, Petr Dvorák, Jakub Trojan	51
Using examples of good practice in the regeneration of brownfields in the Czech Republic	31
Piotr Kołpak	
Trans-Carpathian Migrations of Craftsmen from the Kingdom of Hungary to the Cities of Southern Poland in the Early Modern Period	52
Barbara Konecka-Szydlowska	
The significance of genius loci in shaping the territorial capital of a small town. Case study of Szydlów	53
Matěj Korčák, Pavlína Netrdová	
Regional Differentiation of Population Health in the Context of Peripherality: Do (Phantom) Boundaries Matter?	54
Pavol Korec	55
On the two traps in which Slovakia "unexpectedly" found itself	55
Aleksandra Korpysz-Wiśniewska, Ivan Rogovoy, Małgorzata Durydiwka	56
Murals as local art on the example of Polish cities	30
Andrzej Kowalczyk	57
Cartographic presentations of the battlefields: the problem of terrain, warfare, and time	57

Dawid Kozubek	
Territorial capital as a foundation for the endogenous development of the bagel-shaped systems of small towns: A case study of the Wielkopolskie Voivodeship	58
Stanislav Kraft	59
Spatial Patterns of Travel Behaviour in Czechia: Continuity or Change?	39
Robert Kudlak, Wojciech Kisiała	60
Between urban and rural: A car ownership perspective on suburbanization in Poland	60
Sylwia Kulczyk	
One landscape, multiple values. Cultural ecosystem services for better tourism management on the periphery	61
Katarzyna Kulczynska	
Spatial and socio-cultural aspects of foreign language information system in divided border towns	62
Dagmar Kusendová, Richard Stanek	
Analysis of the impact of the road network on the transport accessibility of Slovakia in the past $(1970-2020)$ with modelling for the future	63
Kristýna Kvasničková	64
Immobility among Syrian refugees in Lebanon	04
Martin Lepič	
Excluded in 'inclusive' societies? Challenges to the civic integration of national minorities in Georgia and Ukraine	65
Libor Lněnička, Tomáš Burda, Pavlína Chaloupská, Veronika Židová	66
Disappeared sugar landscape of Pilsen region	00
Jozef Lopuch	67
Memoryscapes of tragic events in central Europe	07
Piotr Lupa	
Utilizing Landsat data and crowdmapping to assess thermal conditions as part of urban climate adaptation plans in Poland	68
Michala Lustigová, Ivana Kulhánová, Viktor Květoň	
The Impact of COVID-19 on Labor Markets in Central Europe: Evidence from Poland, Czechia, and Slovakia	69
Agnieszka Majorek-Gdula	70
Land-Use Change and the Recycling of Urban Spaces	70
Dorota Mantey, Daniel Paiva, Daniela Ferreira, Inęs Boavida-Portugal	71
Biosensors in the study of public space – towards innovative urban and social geography	/ 1
Miroslav Marada, Michal Kowalski	
Who will benefit from high-speed lines? Changes in accessibility in Czechia after the construction of high-speed railways	72

16. 1 16. 1 1.1 1.1 1.1 1.1 1.1 1.1 1.1	
Miroslav Marada, Jakub Jiří Zévl	73
Socio-geographical regionalization of the Czechia 2021: How city of Jihlava became a meso-regional centre	/3
Edyta Masierek, Marta Borowska Stefańska	74
Social participation in urban regeneration processes	/4
Michal Męczyński	
Green Transformation of Coal Regions Through Eco-Innovations: The Case of Wielkopolska Wschodnia	75
Weronika Michalska	
International transport of wild animals between zoos as an element of species biodiversity protection. Case study of selected Polish zoos	76
Pawel Motek, Tomasz Kossowski	77
Spatial polarization of own incomes of Polish communes	11
Libuša Nechalová, Pavol Ďurček, Milan Špánik, Viktor Bielik, Branislav Bleha	
Regional, Socio-Economic, and Health Determinants of Physical Fitness in School Children: Insights from a National Olympic Fitness Project	78
Roland Németh, Marcel Horňák	79
Urban Bikeability: Approaches, Methods, and the Case of Trnava	19
Ján Novotný, Anna Chrobak Žuffová, Anna Delekta, Vladimír Székely, Joanna Fidelus- Orzechowska, Daniel Michniak	80
Trip, excursion or lesson? Geotourism in the school education perspective (the SubTatra Region case study)	00
Josef Novotný, Dušan Drobhlav, Anna Levkova, Jirí Hasman	
Drivers of return plans of Ukrainian war refugees in Czechia: challenging common assumptions	81
Robert Perdal	
Spatial differentiation of socio-economic development level of the Austro-Hungarian Empire at the turn of the 19th and 20th centuries - regional and local perspective	82
Marta Raczyńska-Kruk	
Mobility as a factor shaping the geographical horizons of the peasantry in the modern times and 19th century. Case studies of two villages inhabited by Forest Germans	83
Marta Raczyńska-Kruk, Marcin Wereszczyński	
Geography of genealogical memory. A map as a tool for representing and interpreting an individual's knowledge of family history)	84
Ivan Rogovoy	85
The Boundaries of Art and Advertising: Commercial Murals in Warsaw's Public Space	33
Jaroslav Rusnák, Martin Plešivčák, Pavol Ďurček	86
Introduction to Pork Barrel Politics: The Spatial Distribution of Regional Funds in Slovakia	50

Kristýna Sauerová, Pavlína Netrdová	0.7
The economic and the health crisis in Czechia: differences or similarities in regional impacts from a resilience perspective	87
Tadeusz Siwek	88
German and Polish place names in Czechia	00
Vladimír Slavík, Ondrej Oravec, Nikoleta Oravec Slavíková	
Development and curent situation of foreign partnership cooperation of cities, towns and communes of three self-governing regions of the Slovak Republic bordering with the Czech Republic	89
Sara Slys	90
City and memory: commemorations of World War II in the landscape of Warsaw	70
Kacper Sobczak, Izabela Gołębiowska	
History of Information Distortion in Thematic Maps: From Early Cartography to Modern Media	91
Marcin Wojciech Solarz	
Where Do We Come From? What Are We? Where Are We Going? A Journey in Search of Forgotten Minorities: Forest Germans.	92
Filip Sommer	
Iraq's Disputed Territories as a Center of Conflict between the Kurdish and Iraqi Governments	93
Bartosz Stępiński	
Exploring success strategies of municipalities that should not have succeeded: The case of Poland	94
Filip Świątek, Izabela Karsznia	95
Automation of road geometry extraction from small-scale maps	93
Marcel Świerkocki	96
Understanding Post-Socialist Urban Inequalities: Insights from Warsaw	70
Luděk Sýkora	
Time-Space Dynamics of Social Exclusion: Spatial and Evolutionary Analysis of Segregation in Czech Cities	97
Edyta Szafranek-Stefaniuk	
Determinants and objectives of functional areas cooperation as a challenge for territorial development in the international dimension. The example of the Opole and Olomouc agglomeration	98
Jan Szczepański	99
Symbolic space of Lviv during the full-scale Russian invasion (from 2022 to the present)	,,
Katarzyna Szmigiel-Rawska, Artem Chumachenko	100
Geography and Geometry of Local Government Studies	100

Filip Šandor, Daniel Gurňák, Gabriel Zubriczký, Angelika Švecová	-
From Periphery to Prosperity? Eastern Slovakia's Development in the Context of Ukraine's Potential EU Membership	101
Markéta Šantrůčková, Alois Vokoun, Hana Skokanová, Jaroslav Vojta, Katarína Demková, Marek Havlíček, Lucie Medková, Martin Weber, Tomáš Slach, Jiří Dostálek, Pavel Richter, Miloš Rozkošný, Václav Fanta, Péter Szabó	102
Historical cultural landscapes in the Czech Republic	
Stanislava Šefčíková	103
From data to discussion: Possibilities for active learning in demography	103
Michal Šindelár	104
The Development and Current Situation of the Czech-Slovak Cross-Border Cooperation	104
Lukáš Vizváry, Ján Buček	105
Unequal Votes, Uneven Districts? A Spatial Perspective from Košice	103
Aleksandra Wardzyńska	
Poland upside down - why does Indonesia's geography of memory matter in Central and Eastern Europe?	106
Justyna Weltrowska, Anna Tobolska	
The spatial range of global corporation branches influence on the local and regional labor market on the example of commuting to work to GSK in Poznan	107
Marcin Wereszczyński	
The Role of Geographical Atlases in Shaping Perceptions of Territorial Changes in Central Europe in the 20th century	108
Waldemar Wilk	
Directions of commuting as a symptom of changes in functional linkages in the Warsaw metropolitan area	109
Tomasz Wites	
Living safely. Proposals for changes in public spaces as a result of schoolchildren's participation	110
Weronika Wnuk-Ciastek	111
Gate or barrier? Historical communication routes in the Low Beskids	111
Mateusz Zareba, Tomasz Danek, Monika Chuchro	
Smart Air Pollution Management: Explainable Artificial Intelligence and Spatial Analysis for Sustainable Urban Development	112
Martyna Zarzycka	
Fruit Trees as Elements of Former Settlement Structures: The Case of Smereczne Village (Beskid Niski, Poland)	113







Martin Bárta, Lukasz Fieden, Arkadiusz Kolos, Krzysztof Gwosdz, Robert Guzik, Adam Stražovec, Jakub Taczanowski

Department of Geography, Faculty of Science, Palacký
University in Olomouc
adam.strazovec01@upol.cz

BETWEEN TRADITION AND MODERNITY - THE POLISH, CZECH AND SLOVAK ROAD TO ELECTROMOBILITY IN URBAN PUBLIC TRANSPORT

The urgent need to put limit on negative environmental impact of transport, accompanied by increasing consciousness of negative results of excessive private motorisation – in particular in urban areas – opens up a wide range of development opportunities for municipal transport. Public transport electrification is increasingly perceived as one of the best solutions to be introduced here. The goal of this paper is to present the provision of both traditional catenary and modern battery electric vehicles in Polish, Czech and Slovak towns and cities and a comparison of policies adapted in these three countries. These three Central European countries provide very interesting evidence for different ways in which towns and cities respond to these transport challenges. This is due to the fact that in this area – unlike in most Western Europe and North America – electric means of municipal transport have never been withdrawn on large scale. In fact, almost all regional centres in the Czech Republic and Slovakia and most in Poland are still served either by traditional trams or trolleybuses. What is more, these countries - in particular Poland – are also characterised by rapid and large scale introduction of battery electric buses, manufactured mostly by domestic producers. Interestingly, the long experience in the first-generation electromobility is an important factor influencing the development of that of the second generation – as the introduction of in-motion-charging trolleybuses in Prague demonstrates. The analyse is based on authors' database of electric vehicle in towns and cities in the three analysed countries as well as on study visits and interviews with public transport organisers and operators in selected centres.







Julia Biernacka, Zuzanna Poźniak

Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies, University of Warsaw
j.biernacka5@student.uw.edu.pl

MULTICULTURAL HERITAGE OF THE SPIŠ REGION ACROSS THE CENTURIES: TANGIBLE AND INTANGIBLE LEGACIES IN THE CULTURAL LANDSCAPE

The presentation shows the results of research on the multiculturalism of the Slovak part of the Spiš region.

Spiš is an area with a rich and complex history. Until the mid-20th century, it was a territory jointly inhabited by various national and ethnic groups, including Slovaks, Poles, Germans, Hungarians, and Ruthenians. In the early Middle Ages, this borderland region was part of both Poland and Hungary, before ultimately falling entirely within Hungarian territory. In the 13th century, Spiš became an area of German colonization, and from the 16th century, it saw the arrival of Ruthenian-Wallachian populations. In the 15th century, the region was divided between Poland and Hungary, resulting in a territorially fragmented mosaic of both states. In the second half of the 18th century, it was annexed by Austria and, from 1867, formed part of the Hungarian half of the Austro-Hungarian Empire. After 1918, Spiš was divided between Poland and Czechoslovakia, and today the region lies within the borders of two countries: Poland and Slovakia.

For several centuries, Spiš has functioned as a cultural melting pot. It therefore constitutes an excellent case study for exploring the coexistence and interpenetration of the cultures of various Central European nationalities. Fieldwork conducted in one of the Polish enclaves that existed between 1412 and 1772—Spišské Podhradie—has revealed tangible traces of multiple cultural traditions, particularly those of the Polish, Hungarian, Slovak, and German communities. For example, during the course of research, a bronze baptismal font bearing the seal of Polish Duke Bolesław the Pious was identified in the parish church of Spišské Podhradie. The Polish presence in Slovak Spiš is further evidenced by several Marian columns, most of which were erected in the first half of the 18th century under the patronage of the Spiš district governor, Teodor Konstanty Lubomirski. Another marker of the region's multicultural heritage is a bell from 1761, dedicated to Our Lady, Queen of Hungary, found near the enclave's border and now hanging in the belfry of the village of Kotuň. The German heritage of the area is reflected in elements such as the preserved medieval spatial layout of Spišské Podhradie.







The findings contribute to a deeper understanding of the long-term processes shaping the cultural landscape of borderland regions. They also offer valuable insights that may inform national, regional, and local cultural heritage protection policies.







Matúš Bilka, Filip Šandor

Comenius University Bratislava filip.sandor@uniba.sk

INTERSTATE VISITS IN THE PANDEMIC TIMES: CASE STUDY OF CZECH REPUBLIC AND ESTONIA

Covid-19 pandemic led to disruptions in the bilateral economic and political relationships between countries. While economic impact was well documented by previous research, we focused on analysing the effect Covid-19 had on the outgoing interstate visits of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA) officials to stem light on how diplomacy worked in the crisis times. Using reports published and news reported by the Ministries of Foreign Affairs of the Czech Republic and Estonia, we compiled a database of the interstate visits of their MFAs officials. We do not include incoming foreign visits as these are likely not initiated by the country of interest and are also likely to be reported with a lower level of precision. Our database spans from 2018 to 2021 and includes 355 interstate visits of the MFA of the Czech Republic and 380 interstate visits of the MFA of Estonia. Our data suggest that in the case of the Czech Republic and Estonia, the number of interstate visits decreased to 1/4 and 1/3, respectively, between 2019 and 2020. In 2021, the number of visits in comparison to 2020 doubled for both countries but still fell significantly behind the amounts reported in 2019. However, once taking into account bilateral virtual calls of the MFAs representatives, the difference in bilateral visits/calls between 2019 and 2020 represents only 20%, suggesting that Estonia managed to partly tackle the Covid-19 impact on bilateral relations by successfully moving to the online sphere. As for the Czech Republic, even after incorporating the bilateral calls, the difference in bilateral visits/calls represented 50%, suggesting that the Czech Republic did not switch to virtual environment as successfully as Estonia did. In 2021, the Czech Republic still conducted one-third of the interstate visits by virtual means, while Estonia did one-fourth. Overall, the case study of Estonia and the Czech Republic illustrates that due to the Covid-19 pandemic, 50% of interstate visits of the MFAs of these two countries in 2020 were conducted virtually, allowing a decrease in the adverse effect on the frequency of bilateral meetings of these countries. However, caution is needed when interpreting the data, as for the interstate visits, the intention of the country to meet can be prosied by its representative travelling abroad, while for the virtual calls, it is not possible to distinguish between outgoing and incoming visits in the same way.







Acknowledgement

Funded by the EU NextGenerationEU through the Recovery and Resilience Plan for Slovakia under the project No. 09I03-03-V04-00072.







Jirí Blažek

Charles University blazek@natur.cuni.cz

RECENT ADVANCES IN REGIONAL INNOVATION SYSTEMS STUDIES

This presentation aims to discuss recent advances in RIS studies: the role of organizational-level and system-level agency, regional governance modes and evolutionary paths of regional industries.

In particular, in contrast to GVC/GPN theories, where a typology of various modes of governance has been developed decades ago, RIS theory so far lacks a proper conceptualisation of RIS governance. Therefore, I developed a fourfold typology of RIS governance modes based on the strength of public administration and the inclusiveness of the institutional set-up in the region. I argue that a well-developed RIS governance helps companies pursue more radical paths, and ambitious evolutionary paths of industries require vigorous system-level agency.







Branislav Bleha

Comenius University Bratislava branislav.bleha@uniba.sk

WE ANALYSE MUCH BUT PREDICT LITTLE. IS GEOGRAPHY ABLE TO HELP (NOT ONLY) DEMOGRAPHERS TO MAKE FORECASTS?

As the title of the presentation states, it deals with the importance of forecasting in geography. Definitions of geography that explicitly include forecasting as part of its subject are rare, though AI tools provide a quite positive answer towards the role of geography in forecasting the future. The main potential reasons for the low number of geographical studies on the WoS/SCOPUS that make forecasts of selected geographical processes or structures are presented. We also show few exceptions where future scenarios have been postulated and forecasts made. The question of whether geographers are "obligated" to make forecasts is debated and whether the call for more frequent forecasting is not misplaced. The presentation will briefly explain the importance of the difference between forecast and projection. It is argued that geographers should make (at least) projections, scenarios of future development, more often. Some examples are shown in which forecasting or projection scenarios would be useful for demographers, especially (but not only) in the case of migration forecasts. The presentation will touch on the uncertainty and complexity of geographic forecasts. Phenomena such as assumption drag, developmental turning points and some others are presented on the specific examples







Marta Borowska-Stefańska, Szymon Wiśniewski, Jan Moritz Gros, Edyta Masierek, Michał Kowalski

University of Lodz marta.borowska@geo.uni.lodz.pl

FLOOD RISK MANAGEMENT IN EU COUNTRIES

The primary objective of the research is to evaluate the effectiveness of non-technical flood protection measures in flood risk management, using the experiences of Germany, Poland, and Slovakia as case studies. The analysis examines the relationships between changes in land use within flood hazard areas (with a 1% probability of flood occurrence) from 1990 to 2018 and legislative changes in the three countries that regulate land development in these areas. By identifying historical changes, the study aims to develop methods and procedures useful for forecasting future developments in flood-prone areas.

The findings reveal a strong correlation between land-use changes in the analyzed areas and legal frameworks, particularly the restrictions introduced with the implementation of the EU Floods Directive (2007/60/EC). The intensity of development in flood-prone areas varied over distinct periods across the three countries. In Poland and Slovakia, two distinct phases were observed: the first, spanning 1990 to 2006, saw the highest intensity of development, primarily due to the absence of adequate legal provisions to restrict construction in flood-prone areas. The second phase, from 2006 to 2012, was marked by the influence of EU regulations and a subsequent reduction in development intensity. In contrast, Germany experienced the highest development intensity between 2006 and 2012, showcasing a different pattern compared to Poland and Slovakia. These findings underscore the significant role of legal frameworks in shaping land-use practices within flood hazard areas.

Acknowledgement

This work was supported by the National Science Centre in Poland [2023/51/I/HS4/00255] and co-financed by the Polish National Agency for Academic Exchange and by the German Academic Exchange Service (DAAD) with funding from the Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF), project number 57751894.







Anna Brodowicz

University of Warsaw a.brodowicz@student.uw.edu.pl

LOCAL OR SUPRA-LOCAL? A COMPARATIVE ANALYSIS OF SELECTED PATRONS OF POLISH PUBLIC PRIMARY SCHOOLS

Commemorating national memory by naming schools and other educational institutions after national heroes important for the history of the country can be considered a key instrument for maintaining national identity, starting with the youngest generation. In my work I analyse this using the example of primary schools in Poland - most of the more than 12,000 have a patron. Some of them have chosen nationally known persons or events (both secular and church-related), but some have opted for distinctive, often local patrons, thus marking the distinctiveness of their micro-region. The range of school patrons is very diverse - they include writers, saints and blesseds of the Catholic Church, military commanders, social activists, even national symbols and many others. The name of each of the 15 most frequently chosen patrons is borne by a minimum of 100 schools across the country, the most popular being John Paul II. Mapping the spatial distribution of the various patrons, it appears that the boundaries from the time of the Partitions are still visible. Moreover, some patrons, such as Queen Jadwiga, only appear in one part of the country, but in very large numbers. It would seem, therefore, that there is hardly a rule in the dispersion of these schools, but even in this case some regularities can be observed. Research into the distribution and frequency of individual figures as patrons of schools can contribute to a better understanding of the social and political processes taking place.







Ján Buček, Martin Plešivčák, Michal Klobučník

Comenius University Bratislava jan.bucek@uniba.sk

URBAN AND RURAL DEVELOPMENT THROUGH THE EYES OF LOCAL COUNCILLORS IN SLOVAKIA

The development of urban as well as rural municipalities is fundamentally influenced by the attitudes and priorities of their key representatives. In addition to the leadership role of mayors, members of local councils are also major actors. Decision-making powers over key development documents and many other partial aspects of development are concentrated in their hands. This paper draws on a survey conducted among local councillors in Slovakia during October and November 2023, as part of the international project 'European Councillor Survey'. Based on responses from over 900 participants, we assess their attitudes toward various aspects of urban and rural development. We focus on local development priorities, such as infrastructure building, housing support, attitudes toward energy saving and climate change, service provision and accessibility. The results are structured according to size categories of municipalities, NUTS2 regions, as well as characteristics of the Selected attitudes are presented in an international respondents. comparative perspective.

.







Tomáš Burda, Libor Lněnička, Veronika Židová, Michaela Očenášková

University of Hradec Kralove tomas.burda.2@uhk.cz

TRADITIONS OF CULTURAL HERITAGE OF EAST BOHEMIA. TOURIST AND CULTURAL POTENTIAL OF MONUMENTS IN THE HRADEC KRÁLOVÉ AND PARDUBICE REGIONS IN RELATION TO UNESCO HERITAGE

Presentation of the first results of the project, which aims to apply the results and knowledge from the field of cultural heritage for the decision-making sphere within the Hradec Králové and Pardubice regions. The main goal is to propose suitable locations and a procedure for inscription on the UNESCO heritage list based on (sharing good practice), including determining the benefits, risks that inscription could bring in the form of higher attendance, media interest, investors and tourism development, a guide for destination management and other actors. A comparative study with monuments (existing and potential) will be created, and cooperation will also take place with cross-border regions, especially the Opole and Lower Silesian Voivodeships in Poland.







Pavel Cihlář, Matěj Korčák, Pavlína Netrdová, Jonáš Suchánek

Charles University; Faculty of Science; The Department of Social Geography and Regional Development cihlarp@natur.cuni.cz

PHANTOM OF THE BALLOT BOX: PERSPECTIVES ON PHANTOM BORDERS RESEARCH IN ELECTORAL GEOGRAPHY

Phantom borders are former political borders that, despite no longer existing in administrative structures, continue to shape social and spatial realities. Among the most consequential of these realities is voting behaviour, a spatial practice simultaneously derived from different population structures on the opposite sides of the phantom border and further shaping them. Drawing on examples from East-Central Europe, we demonstrate how such phantom borders relate to people's attitudes and value orientation in the territory and what potential the concept of phantom borders has in the study of electoral behaviour and vice versa. Elaborating on concepts such as left-behind places, place resentment or spatial polarization, we assess the relation between phantom borders and voter (non-)turnout and illiberal political actors' electoral gains. Our contribution is not only empirical and conceptual but also methodological. With an innovative methodological approach, quantitatively measure and map the existence and effects of phantom borders, both in terms of their changes over time, their spatial heterogeneity and their multi-scalar character.







Agnieszka Dembicka-Niemiec

University of Economics in Katowice agnieszka.dembicka-niemiec@uekat.pl

THE USE OF EU FUNDS BY ENTERPRISES FOR RENEWABLE ENERGY SOURCES - REGIONAL APPROACH

The objective of the present study is to evaluate the extent, configuration and geographical diversification of the utilisation of Regional Operational Programme funds by enterprises in Poland since 2014 in the domain of RES. The study was conducted employing a systematic review method and statistical techniques on empirical project implementation data pertaining directly to investments in RES installations. The data source was the list of completed projects financed by the European Funds in 2014-2020 (as of 13.08.2024), supplemented by data from the Register of Small Energy Producers of the Energy Regulatory Office. The Regional Operational Programmes (ROPs) are an important tool for obtaining financing for the development of renewable energy source (RES) investments, which can be used by companies. The survey indicated that companies most often obtain financial support for photovoltaic (PV) installations, which, despite their popularity, generate much lower production capacity compared to installations based, for example, on biomass. The total allocation of funds under the ROP directly translates into regional RES energy generation capacity. In the context of implementing a strategy for transition to a lowcarbon economy, a more appropriate criterion for awarding subsidies to enterprises should be the planned production capacity of installations rather than their number.







Katarína Demková, Eva Sojková, Marie Sýkora, Alois Vokoun, Lucie Medková

Výzkumný ústav pro krajinu, v.v.i., Pruhonice demkova@vukoz.cz

ARE OPEN DATA SUFFICIENT FOR LOCAL URBAN GREEN SPACE MAPPING? INSIGHTS FROM THE CZECH REPUBLIC

Urban greenery plays a crucial role in enhancing quality of life in rapidly growing cities, providing essential ecosystem services, such as biodiversity support, climate regulation, and mental well-being. This study examines the use of open national datasets for mapping urban green space (UGS) in the Czech Republic (based on the example of two towns), specifically ZABAGED (ZBG), Consolidated Layer of Ecosystems (CLE), and Cadastre data. The aim of this study is to assess the suitability of these datasets for UGS identification, with a focus on their resolution, accuracy, and costeffectiveness comparison with data collected in in The results demonstrate that the ZBG dataset is the most reliable dataset for identifying formal UGS, with a high overlay percentage with field data. Although the CLE and Cadastre data show promise in specific cases, such as identifying informal green space and other types of greenery, their overall accuracy is lower. This study examines the potential of combining different datasets to improve UGS mapping accuracy, particularly for smaller towns, where detailed mapping is essential for urban planning. Additionally, while open datasets are useful and cost-effective, certain limitations remain, for example, in capturing complex or linear UGS features. The findings highlight ZBG as the most suitable open dataset for UGS mapping in the Czech Republic, with possibilities for further refinement via additional data sources, and suggest the use of ZBG data for UGS monitoring because of its high reliability and updating every 3-4 years.







Jakub Domagalski

Adam Mickiewicz University Poznan, Faculty of Human Geography and Planning jakub.domagalski@amu.edu.pl

THE IMPACT OF THE PLANNED CABLEWAY ON THE CHANGE IN ACCESSIBILITY OF PUBLIC TRANSPORT IN THE BOHNICE RESIDENTIAL AREA IN PRAGUE

Quality of life, level of socioeconomic development, access to services and education are among the many aspects affected by the quality of the transportation system and the associated level of transportation accessibility. The main objective of this study is to determine the changes in accessibility to public transport in the residential area of Bohnice in Prague as a result of the cableway construction plan. The spatial scope of the article covers the territory of the capital city of Prague with a special focus on the northern part of the city where the Bohnice residential area is located. An accessibility analysis of public transport was carried out, which showed good accessibility in the areas neighboring the Bohnice residential area, except Praha 6, and reasonably acceptable accessibility to the city center. In addition, the concept of improving the functioning of public transport in the Municipal Districts of Praha Troja and Praha 8 was analysed and its impact on the changing time accessibility was assessed. As a result of the investment, transport accessibility has improved, especially between the Bohnice residential area and Praha 6. Thanks to the analyses carried out, it was possible to give a positive opinion on the planned construction of the cableway and recommended the implementation of the investment.







Katarzyna Duda-Gromada, Marta Derek

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies kduda@uw.edu.pl

WARSAW EATS OUT. URBAN GASTRONOMY IN TIMES OF DISARRAY

Urban gastronomy serves as a valuable lens for observing social and cultural transformations within urban spaces (Kowalczyk, Derek 2020). In postmodern societies, food has emerged as a significant source of identity (Richards 2002), making the study of urban gastronomy important for understanding cities and their inhabitants. This phenomenon is particularly evident in Central and Eastern Europe, where the geopolitical shifts of the late 1980s and early 1990s have shaped the urban gastronomy landscape, which has experienced unprecedented growth over the past 35 years (Derek 2020). However, the last five years have posed challenges for this sector. The COVID-19 pandemic revealed its vulnerabilities, while the ongoing war in Ukraine and subsequent inflation have hindered its fast recovery.

This presentation aims to illustrate how urban gastronomy has adapted to these challenges, focusing on Warsaw as a case study. Field research was conducted in three types of urban districts: the functional centre of the city, the tourism-dominated Old Town, and three distinct residential districts that had previously experienced gastronomic development before the pandemic. The research involved an inventory of eating establishments during the autumn seasons from 2020 to 2024. The presentation will highlight changes in both the number and types of these establishments.







Malgorzata Durydiwka, Miroslaw Mika

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies
mdurydiw@uw.edu.pl

"MEMORY OF THE LOST LAND". THE ATTITUDES OF THE LOCAL COMMUNITY TOWARDS THE TATRA NATIONAL PARK

The aim of the study is to present the attitudes of the local community towards the Tatra National Park (Polish Carpathians), in the context of the natureoriented value system represented by this community, as well as in the context of the conditions that are the source of social conflicts in relations with this Park. In order to explore the nature of these relations a large-scale quantitative a door-to-door survey of 1,120 inhabitants from 26 towns around Tatra National Park (TNP) were conducted. The community is emotionally connected to nature and most people have a favorable attitude towards nature conservation. However, the attitudes of local residents towards TNP are polarized. A part of the community shows entitlement attitudes towards the park's natural resources along with expectations of increased control over the park's operation. About 30% of the surveyed population has limited trust in decisions made by the TNP administration. The source of the conflict is the fact that private land in the Tatra Mountains was taken over by the state in order to create this national park in the 1960s. The memory of the expropriation is still alive among local community and families pass this memory on to next generations. The development of mass tourism resulted in rise in the scale of social claims for TNP resources. The local context of attitudes is a serious obstacle to building an effective TNP conservation policy, and also may pose a threat to the Tatra Transboundary Biosphere Reserve.







Jaroslaw Działek, Monika Murzyn-Kupisz, Łukasz Fiedeń

Institute of Geography and Spatial Management, Jagiellonian
University in Krakow
jarek.dzialek@uj.edu.pl

CREATIVITY IN THE PERIPHERIES? SPATIAL PATTERNS OF CULTURAL AND CREATIVE INDUSTRIES IN THE POLISH PERIPHERAL AREAS

Studies of creative industries focus predominantly on urban environments. However, there is a growing interest in creative individuals and businesses in peripheral areas, distant from major creative hubs (Grant et al. 2014; Hautala 2015; Costa & Lynch 2021; Silva et al. 2023). These areas are marked by remoteness, limited accessibility, low population density, depopulation, and lower socio-economic development (Novotný et al. 2015; Pugh & Dubois 2021; Churski et al. 2024), in contrast to urban clusters that foster creativity. Peripheries, however, can be attractive, offering lower living costs and tranquillity conducive to creative work. They can serve as a source of inspiration and creative identity while providing embeddedness in local social networks. A peripheral position necessitates increased mobility to maintain connections with creative centres, though digital technologies can, to some extent, replace physical travel. The pandemic has reinforced earlier trends in remote working and creative nomadism (Hautala & Jauhiainen 2019; Hautala & Nordström 2019; Bürgin et al. 2021; Costa & Lynch 2021; Mathisen et al. 2024; Silva et al. 2024).

The aim of our study is to analyse the location patterns of creative companies in Poland before and after the pandemic (2019–2024) to identify their hotspots in peripheral areas. We supplement these findings with preliminary results from a qualitative study of a peripheral creative ecosystem.







Kryštof Eckhardt

Charles University, Faculty of Science, Department of Social Geography and Regional Development, Centre for Research on Regional and Political Geography eckhardk@natur.cuni.cz

QUEER GEOGRAPHY AND ITS CONTRIBUTION TO POLITICAL GEOGRAPHY: THEORETICAL PERSPECTIVES AND APPLICATIONS

The report will focus on queer geography as a theoretical framework aimed at destabilizing heteronormative norms that influence the spatial organization of society, allowing for the creation of more inclusive spaces in terms of gender inequalities, not only for LGBTQ+ people but also for women.

The geography of sexualities is not only concerned with identities, but also with broader power relations, especially in the context of heteronormativity or patriarchy.

By connecting theoretical foundations with practical applications in political geography, this report will demonstrate the potential of a queer perspective for analyzing complex relationships of power, marginalization, and identity in contemporary society. This connection will be illustrated through the author's master's research on the status of LGBTQ+ people in Central Europe and the planned doctoral research.

The master's research focused on analyzing the status of LGBTQ+ people in selected Central European countries, examining shifts in discourses on LGBTQ+ rights and positions within these states. The planned doctoral research will explore the influence of geopolitical factors on LGBTQ+ discourses in the Baltic states. The aim is to identify how different political, cultural, and historical contexts shape the status and rights of LGBTQ+ people in Estonia and Lithuania and how theoretical concepts of queer geography can be applied to understand and address these challenges.

The report aims to contribute to the debate on the significance of queer geography for political geography and to demonstrate how this approach can enrich our understanding of the spatial dimensions of power, identity and inequalities.







Robert Faracik

University of the National Education Commission, Krakow robert.faracik@uken.krakow.pl

HABANS AND THE MORAVIAN BRETHREN IN THE CULTURAL LANDSCAPE OF CENTRAL EUROPE

The reform movements in the Catholic Church, which began in the 12th century, reached their culmination in the 16th century, and the year 1517 became an important turning point in European history. The new Protestant movements that were gradually emerging and taking shape came into clear conflict not only with the Catholic Church, but also with other reform movements that gradually began to emerge in Europe, which became the seed of the so-called "free churches".

The aim of the study is to characterize the legacy of two Protestant religious minorities that shaped the image of social, economic and cultural life of Central Europe in the past centuries, visible in the contemporary cultural landscape of the region. Both tangible and intangible elements of the cultural heritage of the Habans and the Moravian Brethren were analyzed. The Habans were members of an Anabaptist community from the early 16th century, who came from Switzerland and Tyrol to Moravia in search of an opportunity to live in a tolerant environment under the care of the Protestant Moravian nobility. Their almost 100-year existence in these areas (today's Czech Republic, Slovakia, Austria) contributed to the economic growth of the region and the initiation of new forms of crafts and technologies.

The Moravian Brethren, as the last successors of the legacy of the Czech Brethren, had to leave Moravia at the beginning of the 18th century and seek refuge in Silesia. Their settlements began to be established there, which transformed into important centers of social and economic life. Their settlements were modeled on the spatial layout of the Saxon Herrnhut.







Dana Fialová, Anna Ctvrtníková, Jirí Vágner

Charles University, Faculty of Science dana.fialova@natur.cuni.cz

HOW TO EVALUATE CURRENT CHALLENGES AND IMPACTS OF TOURISM IN THE KRKONOŠE NATIONAL PARK

Tourism in the Krkonoše National Park (KRNAP) represents an important source of economic benefit for the region, but at the same time puts pressure on natural ecosystems and local residents. However, there is no strategic document for the development of tourism or a concept and plan for monitoring in cooperation between KRNAP and the destination agency. The key question is how to measure and evaluate the impact of tourism and how to find a balance between supporting tourism, protecting nature and preserving the authenticity of the place. Due to the imperfections of classic primary registration data, modern technology methods (including big data analysis) are used, which offer new ways to monitor and manage the impact of tourism. This data (e.g. from mobile networks, applications and social media) are used to map the movement of visitors and compare with traditional statistics such as the number of visitors to collective accommodation establishments or data from field surveys, questionnaires and interviews of selected key actors. The results indicate that the number and capacity of accommodation facilities reported by traditional sources significantly undersize the sector of new rental apartments. These have not only weak support in the survey methodology, but also in the legislation and the tax system itself, and do not bring municipalities the income that would be appropriate to their importance due to the massive growth of this segment. The paper offers evaluation options and examples of measures that can be taken on the basis of data analysis, such as dynamic control of access to busy locations as a defense against manifestations of spatially and temporally concentrated overtourism. The data enable a design of routes to distract visitors or inform tourists about environmental risks. Special emphasis is placed on the sustainability of tourism and the preservation of natural heritage. The local government perceives clear restrictions on the part of landscape protection institution (KRNAP), which do not allow not only extensive development of other tourist activities, but also support for the preservation of modern residential functions for local residents and prevent them from moving out of the region.







Jakub Frommholz, Emilia Rupert, Szymon Konik

University of Warsaw j.frommholz@student.uw.edu.pl

RELICS OF OLD BORDERS AS EXEMPLIFIED BY THE POLISH SPISZ FIEFDOM - THE CASE OF THE ENCLAVE AROUND SPIŠSKÉ PODHRADIE IN SLOVAKIA

Spišské Podhradie was one of the enclaves that formed the Spiš Pledge. In 1412, the Hungarian king Sigismund of Luxembourg transferred Spišské Podhradie, along with fifteen other towns, to the Polish king Władysław Jagiełło as collateral for a loan. As a result, the Spiš Pledge became a Polish starosty and remained within the borders of the Kingdom of Poland for the next 360 years. In the late 18th century, this pledged territory was incorporated into Austria. After 1918, the area of the former Spiš Pledge was not included within the borders of the re-established Polish state. It became part of the newly formed Czechoslovakia, and since 1993, it has belonged to Slovakia. The aim of the study was to identify and document the preserved relics of the borders of the Spiš Pledge. The first stage involved tracing the historical boundaries of the pledge using old maps. A cartographic query was then conducted to collect maps of the Spiš Pledge area from its existence up to the present day. The source material was analyzed and selected, with maps chosen for further work. The next stage involved georeferencing and vectorization of selected cartographic content. Finally, the data were exported and implemented using a suitable mobile application and tested on several devices. During fieldwork, various elements that definitely or presumably marked the historical boundaries in the field, such as boundary mounds, boundary posts, and traces of other former markers, were identified, inventoried, and documented photographically. The analysis of the collected material enables a reconstruction of the course of the historical borders and an assessment of the degree to which they have been preserved in the modern landscape. The conducted research contributes to a better understanding of the contemporary cultural landscape of Spiš. The presentation highlights the significance of fieldwork as a tool for verifying and supplementing historical research, enhancing our understanding of historical processes.







Alina Gerlée, Marta Derek, Małgorzata Harasimowicz, Maria Zachwatowicz, Sylwia Kulczyk, Marta Grzywacz, Ada Górna

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies a.gerlee@uw.edu.pl

MAPPING LOCAL FOOD HERITAGE IN POLAND

The concept of 'local food' seems to address some of the problems with food which we face nowadays: it is associated with sustainable and healthy production and consumption patterns, supports "weak" actors in the system (farmers in particular), and is more environmentally-friendly (lower carbon footprint). 'Local food' is not only about geographical proximity; it is also about farming what is strongly tied to the environmental conditions of a place. Heritage is a key concept here: at the local level, food heritage is usually based on the availability of natural resources, present or historical, as well as local people's attitudes to nature.

The aim of this research is to identify and map local heritage food in Poland, as well as to explain its distribution with ecological, economic and social data. To achieve this goal we used the "List of traditional products", which is developed by the Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development. It includes over 2100 products and dishes from different categories: meat, dairy, bakery and confectionery products, honey, fruit and vegetables, ready meals and dishes. By mapping all those products, we want to identify clusters of local food in Poland, and explain their location by a set of geographical factors.

The research is conducted within the project: Localinary. "Linking people and nature in local heritage food. A social-ecological system approach", funded by the National Science Centre, Poland" (UMO-2023/49/B/HS4/00769)







Ada Górna

Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies, University of Warsaw ada.gorna@uw.edu.pl

FROM LOCAL TO METROPOLITAN FOOD SYSTEMS – HOW TO FEED THE CITY?

In recent decades, the eyes of researchers of sustainable urban food systems have been turned towards locally produced food, its distribution based on shortened supply chains and the impact it has on the food security of residents. However, the ongoing spatial expansion of cities, blurring boundaries between urban centres and countryside and the growing interconnectedness of different urbanised areas mean that we increasingly focus on metropolises in research on urban sustainability. The strict adherence to the local scale in food studies limits our ability to examine the complex relationships between different actors in food systems. In turn, the shift from a primarily local to a metropolitan perspective, allows us to move away from the ingrained approach based on the separation of urban and rural areas, while focusing on the mutual relations and spatial, functional and institutional connections between them. Given the growing importance of supra-local strategic documents, this approach is particularly useful in the context of the implementation of multi-scale solutions in the field of food production, processing, distribution and consumption. The aim of this presentation is to introduce the initial conceptualization of the metropolitan food systems, to present the benefits of not limiting food research in cities to the local scale, and to indicate possible directions for further studies. The presentation draws on research on diverse elements of food systems conducted in recent years in various metropolises of different regions of the world and is a contribution to the current discussion on ways to increase urban sustainability.







David Gorný

Masaryk University gorny.david@mail.muni.cz

THE MOBILITY OF WORKING STUDENTS: BETWEEN WORK COMMITMENTS AND ACADEMIC DUTIES

Students form a group characterized by specific mobility behaviours. Beyond their studies, many university students now commonly engage in part-time work, requiring them to balance academic commitments with employment. This research focuses on analysing the daily mobility patterns of working students. Grounded in the geography of rhythms and the concept of pacemakers, this research assumes that the mobility behaviour of working students is shaped by their academic schedules, study obligations, and working hours. The analysis of the questionnaire survey conducted in 2024 in the Brno Metropolitan Area (Czechia) revealed that the commuting patterns of working students depend significantly on the phase of the academic year—whether it is the lecture period, exam period, or holidays. A key finding is that it deviates from general commuting patterns in several ways, especially regarding weekly frequency, travel days, or the timing of journeys. An important aspect of student commuting is travel between the university and the workplace during the day. Many students experience longer journeys from university to work, often occurring at varying times. This study highlights the importance of examining commuting patterns among different, often marginal, populations, as these groups may exhibit distinct mobility behaviours.







Krzysztof Górny

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies

krzysztofgorny@uw.edu.pl

POLISH WRITERS ON AFRICA – AN INTRODUCTION TO THE SUBJECT

Polish-African ties, although still not very intensive, date back to the times of the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth. Polish sailors, missionaries and explorers travelled to Africa or along its shores as early as the 17th century. In later centuries, this group was joined by journalists, adventurers, writers and in modern times – travelebrities. In addition to figures such as Maurycy Beniowski, Henryk Sienkiewicz and Ryszard Kapuscinski, widely known in the world, this group also includes lesser-known Poles who have been to Africa and written something about the continent. Many written traces of their travels remain – in the form of novels, letters, diaries and memoirs. However, these works have not yet been collected into a single catalogue covering the period from the 17th to the 21st century. The aim of the speech is to present the complexities of a project aimed at filling this gap in research, as well as to familiarise the audience with the subject of Polish writing on the African continent and the geographical threads hidden therein. Each author writing about Africa mentioned specific places inhabited by specific people or social groups. Since the authors rarely had substantive preparation for learning about the world that was new to them, they described it superficially, often creating stereotypes that, along with their work, permeated Polish and other societies. Since many stereotypes about Africa are still present in Poland, it is worth examining to what extent they are imported from abroad and to what extent they are based on Polish discovering of this continent.







Łukasz Gręda

University of Warsaw l.greda@uw.edu.pl

DIFFERENT MEASUREMENTS OF PHYSICAL DISTANCE IN TRADE OF GOODS

Distance is one of the basic geographical concepts. It is a key element of various economic analyses, including those related to trade, e.g. gravity model of trade. The popularity of its use is because of highly successful empirical analyses, despite its simplicity. Unfortunately, there is a lack of uniformity in measurements of distance. There is assumption that the distances between them can be defined as the distance between their capitals or largest cities, less often between their centroids. However, these are not the only possibilities. Distance can be calculated in many other ways, based on average distances between multiple cities, centers of gravity or equidistance. An additional field for measuring distance is provided by remote sensing methods, which allow obtaining data for the entire world, without worries about their quality. There is particularly great potential in data on light emissions at night because they are comparable on the actual place of economic activity. Therefore, it is important to standardize this issue and determine the differences between various distance measures and their impact on the analyses.

To this aim, this work will develop a gravity model of trade using many different measures of distance, based on literature review, and on cartographic or remote sensing methods. Then, using the AIC and BIC information criteria, it will be determined which of them gives the best estimates. Proprietary measures based on remote sensing data are expected to provide the statistically better results. However, no major differences are expected between the most popular measures.







Tomasz Grzyb

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies
t.grzyb@uw.edu.pl

WELL-BEING DERIVED FROM THE RIVERSCAPE: LINKING COMFORT AND DISCOMFORT AGENTS

Intentional interactions with nature have a pivotal role for urban societies as they can shape visitors' physical and mental well-being. However, most often recognised positive agents of well-being— analysed here under the cultural ecosystem services framework—are just one side of the coin. Disturbing and unpleasant nature-related phenomena (ecosystem disservices), along with man-induced negative effects, also have to be considered. Understanding synergies and/or trade-offs among well-being agents, along with identifying their environmental drivers, may foster the sustainable management of urban natural spaces. This study employs the results of a representative survey to identify these interconnections in the context of visits along the Vistula River in Warsaw, Poland. Potential comfort and discomfort agents were assessed according to the respondents' memories (the citywide scale). Then, up to five of the most significant well-being agents were mapped and enriched with visitation preferences (the local scale). While factor analysis clearly distinguished positive and negative agents in the citywide scale, local-scale associations are not that straightforward, with principal components revolving around (1) emotional attachment to the river and both benefits and drawbacks of riverine nature; (2) nature-related discomfort and lacks of amenities; (3) sport and creativity opportunities and safety concerns, and (4) pros and cons of social interactions. These four key influences on visitors' well-being are significantly linked to the characteristics of the visited places and time preferences of visits, with viewshed size and area homogeneity as variables impacting all of them. This research provides a conceptuallyintegrated evaluation of people's attitudes towards urban riverscapes.







Tomáš Havlíček

Charles University tomhav@natur.cuni.cz

THE ROLE OF RELIGION IN THE INTEGRATION OF UKRAINIANS IN CZECHIA - GENERAL BACKGROUND

Russia's imperial aggression towards neighbouring Ukraine has also brought with it a significant emigration of Ukrainians, especially to Europe and Czechia, which has transformed and is transforming the host regions. Ukrainian immigrants are mostly trying to integrate into the host state and religion plays an important role in this process, thus becoming an important source of social capital for immigrants. The religiosity of Ukrainian migrants is quite high (more than 55%) and significantly exceeds that of the Czech majority. Although the majority of Ukrainians subscribe to the Orthodox faith, there are also many evangelical Christians among the war refugees (0.5 million inhabitants/5% of the Czech population), who are much more active than the Orthodox. Some are trying to join existing evangelical churches and others are forming homogeneous Ukrainian congregations, often in conjunction with their home congregations in Ukraine. The Sunday service is very important for Ukrainians, but so far they do not participate in it very much (workload), but nevertheless churches allow immigrants to take a break from their everyday worries, for example through prayer immigrants can find a way to help themselves from their problems. Christianity can thus give Ukrainian immigrants new hope in their marginal role in Czech society. Church communities show strong social capital and create a platform for new contacts and communication with other people. Churches in Czechia are also a source of Ukrainian cultural life in Czechia. In the opinion of their representatives, churches also help Ukrainian immigrants by facilitating their integration into Czech society.







Paweł Churski, Maciej Pietrzykowski, Czesław Adamiak, Anna Dubownik, Barbara Szyda

Faculty of Human Geography and Planning, Adam Mickiewicz
University Poznan
chur@amu.edu.pl

INTERNAL PERIPHERIES IN POLAND - GEOGRAPHY MATTERS

The spatial differentiation of the level of growth and socio-economic development forms the basis for the delimitation of various developmental types of territories, including "left behind" areas, and for exploring effective methods to support their development. Explaining these patterns is not possible without utilizing the rich methodological and theoretical contributions of socio-economic geography.

The objective of this study is to present an original delimitation and typology of internal peripheral areas in Poland, structured within the framework of functional urban areas (FUAs). The presented findings summarize the implementation of the TIPERICO research project (www.tiperico.web.amu.edu.pl), funded by the National Science Centre in Poland (grant UMO-2020/37/B/HS4/01034): Trajectories and challenges of internal periphery development in new conditions of coherence post SARS-CoV-2. The project aimed to identify patterns of socio-economic development changes in selected internal peripheral areas during the post-SARS-CoV-2 period.

The originality of the applied approach lies in the use of the extensive theoretical and methodological framework of socio-economic geography to explain the patterns of contemporary spatial disparities in socio-economic development. Building on this foundation, we employed a wide set of indicators to describe the distinctive characteristics of internal peripheries in the spatial structure of functional urban areas (FUAs), which were delineated based on migration patterns, commuting flows, and transport accessibility. The obtained results point to increasing differentiation of peripheral characteristics at the subregional level, emphasizing the importance of this spatial scale for understanding the patterns shaping socio-economic development disparities. The findings highlight the utility of case study approaches and targeted, area-specific development programming for various developmental types of territories. These insights support the design of territorially-oriented development policies aimed at developmental challenges in the context of contemporary global socioeconomic crises, including the repercussions of the pandemic crisis.







Wiktoria Jackowska, Hanna Lis

University of Warsaw w.jackowska2@student.uw.edu.pl

POLISH-INDIAN RELATIONS IN WARSAW'S FORMS OF COMMEMORATION

Despite the great distance separating India and Poland, these two countries have more in common than one might expect. The relationship dates back to the first visits of Poles to the Indian subcontinent, continuing through the events of World War II and the beginning of diplomatic relations in 1954. In the following project we present an analysis of Warsaw's urban space features and urbanonyms that commemorated individuals or events related to India. A mapping of those sites was conducted and visualized on the city map. Each element was characterized based on 4 research questions: (1) In which year did it appear in the urban space? (2) What or who is commemorated on it? (3) If it contains text, in which language is it written? (4) What is its current condition? Is it being maintained properly by the authorities? Next, a subjective assessment of each object's surroundings was conducted to determine the status and character of the neighboring elements of the urban space. Finally, the study examined which of the researched locations had been visited by Indian diplomats during official visits. The results of the study showed that the capital's forms of commemoration are most often associated with Maharaja Digvijaysinhji, the ruler of Jamnagar, located in today's Gujarat state, whose principality became a refuge for Poles during World War II. Even though today India is not Poland's main political partner, historical ties between these two countries deserve attention and should be the subject of future scientific research.







Barbara Jaczewska, Jan Szczepański

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies
bgibki@uw.edu.pl

MOVING BEYOND PERMANENT RESIDENCE: MULTILOCAL LIVING OF THE INHABITANTS OF THE MAZOVIAN VOIVODESHIP, POLAND

The presentation discusses the understudied in Central and Eastern Europe topic of multi-local living. Multi-local living is understood as a practice of residing in two or more places and anchoring in multiple locations while frequently relocating between them. The concept of multilocality is a complementary approach to go beyond the limitations of analyses of spatial behavior based on one permanent (registered or declared) residence. The historical past, the persistent shortage of housing, the attachment to ownership and the persistent belief that there is a lack of financial resources to maintain more housing, as well as low residential mobility, have resulted in the prevailing conviction that this phenomenon is marginal in Poland. According to exploratory research on 'Residential multilocality in Poland and its importance for a sustainable spatial management' funded by the Polish National Science Center (NCN:2021/43/D/HS4/00153), the aforementioned circumstances do not conflict with the growth of multi-local practices. The phenomenon is observable, although it manifests differently than in Western European nations.

The presentation, based on Computer-Assisted Web Interviews (n=996) conducted in 2023, will go over the specifics of the motives, spatial and temporal practices (co-use of homes), and local (non)involvement of Polish multilocal residents. The chosen practices have been influenced by both internal (gender, life stage, social status, etc.) and external factors (uneven access to labour resources, housing availability, etc.). In line with the above, we will describe how residential arrangements under the influence of mobility develop other or similar characteristics to Western European, especially in the socio-economic and spatial dimensions.







Libor Jelen

Charles University, Faculty of Science libjel@natur.cuni.cz

THE CONTESTING PAST AS A GEOPOLITICAL DISCOURSE TOOL – POLITICAL SYMBOLISM AND COLLECTIVE MEMORY ACROSS CENTRAL AND EASTERN EUROPE

The turbulent political developments of the 20th century left countless physical monuments to wars, revolutions, and political regimes in Europe. They are silent reminders of often tragic events, but also times of hope. The real significance of these artifacts lies in their power to emotionally affect individuals and the entire society decades after the events themselves. Through the process of memorialization, they become part of collective memories and the discursive formation of political identities. This article will attempt to discuss cases of geopolitical contestation in selected locations in Central and Eastern Europe – in Latvia, the Polish-Ukrainian borderlands, Moldova, and the Republic of Serbian Krajina; that is, places where the past is still more than alive.







Milan Jeřábek

Masaryk University jerabek@sci.muni.cz

CROSS-BORDER TOWN-TWINNING - A MEANS OF DISCOVERY AND INTEGRATION

Town-twinning has established itself as an integral part of European integration at local level. It is not only about cooperation between the local authorities concerned; this element of regional development also includes activities in the fields of education, culture, tourism and individual contacts between active residents. The aim of the paper is to provide information on the development of town-twinning from the Czech/Moravian side of the Interreg Slovakia-Czechia 2021-2027 programme area, i.e. the regions of South Moravia, Zlín and Moravia-Silesia. In addition to the emphasis on Czech-Slovak cooperation, cooperation with Austria and Poland will also be reflected. We draw on the previous findings of the relevant institutions - the project partners, the Association of Towns and Municipalities of the Czech Republic (SMOCR) and the Association of Towns and Municipalities of Slovakia (ZMOS), in particular the current research of Masaryk University and Comenius University in Bratislava. The following ten points are generally emphasised for successful cooperation: define expectations and benefits, establish the prerequisites and requirements for securing the partnership, careful selection of the partner, evaluation and determination of the future direction of the cooperation, political support, involvement of a broad spectrum of entities operating in the city, active public involvement, securing financial resources, staff capacity, volunteering and passion for the cause. In addition to a relatively independent, but of course coordinated deskresearch, we carried out an extensive questionnaire survey of local governments or micro-regional associations. Here we present the first results, which will be followed by field research in selected localities. Thus, we aim to cover not only quantitative but also qualitative aspects as well as the causality of the observed process with the possibility of generalizing the findings.







Tomasz Kaczmarek

Adam Mickiewicz University tomkac@amu.edu.pl

THE CONCEPT OF POST-SUBURBIUM AND ITS APPLICATION IN THE STUDY OF METROPOLITAN AREAS IN POLAND

The continuous development of suburban areas has been an integral part of global urbanization processes for several decades. However, the perception of suburbs in terms of functionality, politics and society is gradually changing. In countries with a longer history of suburbanization, attention is increasingly paid not only to the quantitative dimension of this process, but also to the significant qualitative change that takes place in the suburbs. The main emphasis in the paper was placed on new trends in the development of suburban zones, referred to as the common concept of post-suburbanization. The analysis includes the characteristics of traditional suburbs as "products" of the city and post-suburbs as "products" of globalization. The paper ends with a presentation of important research issues related to the implementation of the concept of post-suburbs in the countries of Central and Eastern Europe, particular in metropolitan areas in Poland.







Urszula Kaczmarek, Nela Sulińska

Adam Mickiewicz University ulka@amu.edu.pl

DEMOGRAPHIC PICTURE OF RESIDENTS OF SUBURBAN ZONES OF LARGE POLISH CITIES

The process of depopulation of Poland has been progressing for a dozen or so years. This is primarily due to the negative natural increase, which has been compounded for many years by the negative balance of international migration. An exception on the map of demographic changes are the suburban areas of large cities, which have recorded exceptionally high rates of population growth. They owe this to the large scale of residential migration, and as a result, they are currently areas with the greatest potential for demographic development. The paper identifies elements of this potential, characterizing the demographic structure of residents of the suburbs of the 6 largest cities in Poland. The detailed characteristics concern the suburban area of Poznan, for which residential hyper-suburbanization poses challenges for local policies, primarily in the area of access to social services







Izabela Karsznia

University of Warsaw i.karsznia@uw.edu.pl

CO-INTELLIGENCE: PROMISES AND CHALLENGES OF INCORPORATING ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE INTO MAP DESIGN

The design of a small-scale map requires the abstraction of spatial data to adapt it to the intended purpose, level of detail, and user needs. This decision-making process is known as cartographic generalization. The first step in cartographic generalization is selection, related to deciding which objects to retain or omit while generalizing a map to a smaller scale. Effective selection is essential for maintaining map legibility and comprehensibility. With the increasing demand for efficient map production, automation of selection has become a necessity. Researchers have explored various artificial intelligence (AI) methods to automate cartographic generalization, including expert systems, multi-agent systems, and machine learning (ML). In recent years, AI-generated content (AIGC), encompassing text, code, images, and maps, has opened new possibilities for automated map design. However, the accuracy and reliability of AI- and ML-assisted map design have not yet been thoroughly evaluated.

This talk will examine both the opportunities and challenges of integrating AI into map design, demonstrated through practical small-scale mapping experiments. Examples focus on the automatic selection of settlements, road networks, and river networks from a source database to target, smaller-scales. The AI-driven selection algorithms include both traditional machine learning methods, such as decision trees and random forests, as well as deep learning models based on backpropagation neural networks.

The results indicate that AI-supported automatic selection produces promising outcomes, closely resembling expertly designed paper maps. This suggests that the synergy between human expertise and machine learning can yield optimal results. However, it is also crucial to recognize the limitations of AI, including potential biases introduced by the algorithms, which may impact the accuracy of automated map design.







Malgorzata Klein

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies
malgorzata.klein@uw.edu.pl

TSARA FIAINANA – A GOOD LIFE. SUBJECTIVE WELL-BEING IN THE RURAL ZONES OF MADAGASCAR

While the research on happiness is prominent in high- and middle-income countries, the least developed countries' (LDCs) context has been awarded less attention. The objective of this qualitative study is to provide insight into how Malagasy living in the most destitute regions perceive happiness (affect and culture variables especially) and how ecosystem services impact their subjective well-being. The latter will be described using the concept of Nature Contributions to People (NCP).

Using a literature review format, the author presents the summary of the subjective well-being in the LDCs and shares the results from interviews conducted in the rural communities located in the three southernmost regions of Madagascar (called the Grand-Sud) in 2022–2024. Besides the interviews, the traditional speeches from community leaders (i.e. kabary) were recorded and analyzed and serve as an innovative source of information.

One thing that transpires from the study is the role the community plays in the assessment of past happiness whereas for future happiness the main focus is on the education or career goals. The importance of ecosystem services for subjective well-being is recurrently emphasized which underscores the need to value the NCP in policymaking in the LDCs.







Adam Klsák, Jakub Jelen

Charles University, Faculty of Science klsaka@natur.cuni.cz

CAN MICROCREDENTIAL COURSES MAKE GEOGRAPHY MATTER MORE BEYOND ACADEMIA? THE CASE OF GEOINFORMATICS FOR ENVIRONMENTAL SUSTAINABILITY

Microcredentials offer a flexible and targeted approach to upskilling professionals in specialized fields. In disciplines like geography and geoinformatics, where technological advancements and applied research are rapidly evolving, these short, accredited learning modules provide an opportunity to acquire and certify specific competencies without committing to full-degree programs. They enable learners to stay current with new tools, methodologies, and data-driven approaches.

At the Map and Data Centre of the Institute of Geography, Faculty of Science, Charles University, we have developed two microcredential programs that apply geospatial methods to contemporary issues. Our first course Spatial Data Analyst is designed primarily for professionals, focusing on the processing and analysis of urban geographic data in GIS. In contrast, Geoinformatics for Environmental Sustainability is tailored for geography teachers, equipping them with the knowledge and tools to teach sustainability topics through geographic concepts and geospatial technologies. The course covers key topics such as climate change, environmental protection, sustainable urban planning, or resource management. The practical part of the course includes basic GIS, field research tools, and hands-on assignments designed for classroom use. Participants work principally with open-source programs, ensuring accessibility and adaptability in diverse teaching environments.

This paper discusses the role of microcredential courses in expanding geography education beyond traditional academic structures. Using our courses as examples, we reflect on their potential to support skill development in applied geography, geoinformatics and sustainability-related topics, as well as in geography education itself.







Petr Klusáček, Petr Dvorák, Jakub Trojan

Institute of Geonics CAS petr.klusacek@ugn.cas.cz

USING EXAMPLES OF GOOD PRACTICE IN THE REGENERATION OF BROWNFIELDS IN THE CZECH REPUBLIC

The paper deals with the ways in which the know-how arising from examples of good practice of already regenerated brownfields has been used so far in the revitalization of areas with the presence of unregenerated brownfields. The analysis of existing approaches and experiences shows that examples of good practice are presented in many ways (e.g. in the form of internet videos, brochures, exhibitions, media reports or expert studies dedicated to specific sites), but a coherent system has not yet been created that would allow potential end-users (stakeholders) from the decision-making sphere easy and clear access to the necessary information. The paper therefore concludes by suggesting specific measures that can contribute to improving the transfer of the necessary information and knowledge in the future. These include, for example, the creation of an online database of best practice examples (examples of good practice of already regenerated brownfields), which will allow the end-users to make a simple selection of regenerated sites (prioritizing them, for example, by filtering) according to certain criteria (e.g. size of the municipality, original use, architectural design - conversion of original buildings or demolition of original structures).

This work was supported by the European Union through the Operational Programme Jan Amos Komenský under project INODIN (CZ.02.01.01/00/23_020/0008487).







Piotr Kołpak

University of Warsaw pd.kolpak@uw.edu.pl

TRANS-CARPATHIAN MIGRATIONS OF CRAFTSMEN FROM THE KINGDOM OF HUNGARY TO THE CITIES OF SOUTHERN POLAND IN THE EARLY MODERN PERIOD

Historical records of municipal citizenship admissions constitute one of the most important sources for analyzing migration processes in periods when systematic population statistics were not yet maintained. These records contain valuable information about individuals who obtained urban citizenship—applicants listed in the register had to declare their social status, place of origin, and profession. This allows for a detailed examination of the social structures of migrant groups settling in cities and integrating into their economic and social life. In the cities of southern Poland where municipal citizenship records have been preserved—such as Kraków, Tarnów, Bochnia, Pilzno, Biecz, Przemysl, Przeworsk, and Lviv-many newcomers can be identified as originating from various regions of the Kingdom of Hungary, including present-day Slovakia and Hungary. Craftsmen from these areas played a crucial role in the development of local communities, bringing with them new techniques, expertise, and trade connections, which contributed to the growth of urban economic structures. My aim is to answer the question of which professions these migrants practiced and from which specific regions the craftsmen who integrated into the social structures of Polish cities in the early modern period originated. Exploring these issues will provide a better understanding of the dynamics of trans-Carpathian migration, the social connections between different regions, and the impact of migrants on the economic development of cities in that era.







Barbara Konecka-Szydlowska

Adam Mickiewicz University, Faculty of Human Geography and Planning bako@amu.edu.pl

THE SIGNIFICANCE OF GENIUS LOCI IN SHAPING THE TERRITORIAL CAPITAL OF A SMALL TOWN. CASE STUDY OF SZYDLÓW

Nowadays, development policy uses an approach called territorialization of development. It means basing development processes on endogenous resources while using the values and social and economic relations established in a given area. This involves making two assumptions. Firstly, it is assumed that each territorial unit has its own economic, social, cultural and institutional specificity, which, shaping spontaneously and/or through deliberate intervention in development factors, creates its territorial capital. Secondly, the effective use of this capital requires knowledge and skills in the application of development policies. The starting point of the work is the assumption that the territorial capital of an individual is, to a large extent, a derivative of the local genius loci (the spirit of the place). Nowadays, genius loci is usually simply the uniqueness and uniqueness of a place that its inhabitants can be proud of and which can be sold as a tourist product, which stimulates the development process of a given entity. The important features that determine the creation of genius loci include: the location and beauty of the landscape, rich history, architectural monuments, specific creativity. The main aim of the work is to identify the genius loci and discuss its importance in shaping the territorial capital of a small town. The spatial scope of the analysis refers to the level of the small town of Szydlów located in the Swietokrzyskie Voivodeship. In 2019, Szydlów, with less than 1,000 inhabitants, regained the status of a city after 150 years, which creates new development opportunities.







Matěj Korčák, Pavlína Netrdová

Charles University, Faculty of Science, Department of Social Geography and Regional Development matej.korcak@natur.cuni.cz

REGIONAL DIFFERENTIATION OF POPULATION HEALTH IN THE CONTEXT OF PERIPHERALITY: DO (PHANTOM) BOUNDARIES MATTER?

Spatial inequalities in population health are shaped by a set of factors and mechanisms driving either convergence or divergence. In this context, the regional differentiation of population health is understood as an outcome of differential regional vulnerability affected by variations in demographic, social or economic population structure. These structural variations are also manifested in several aspects of people's behaviour which can simultaneously shape and transform them. In this contribution we evaluate the relationship of health-risk behavior with different types of boundaries in Czechia associated with long-term peripheralization processes. The first type refers to outer peripheries located in the border regions along the state border. The displacement of Czech Germans after 1945 and the subsequent resettlement is considered a turning point, which interrupted the cultural and social continuity of the Sudetenland region and fundamentally transformed the population structures there. The second type refers to inner peripheries at the interface of NUT3 regions, which represent a completely different type of border, still anchored in the administrative division of Czechia. An extensive spatial quantitative analysis is carried out to assess the level and dynamics of health outcomes along the types of boundaries under study. Population health is measured by innovative indicators based on years of life lost, all-cause agestandardized mortality rate and also according to different causes of death related to premature mortality. Given the potential negative impacts related to the growing geographical polarisation of society, it is timely, important and socially relevant research.







Pavol Korec

Comenius University Bratislava pavol.korec@uniba.sk

ON THE TWO TRAPS IN WHICH SLOVAKIA "UNEXPECTEDLY" FOUND ITSELF

The middle-income trap essentially reflects the situation in which Slovakia is experiencing economic stagnation, and most of the factors that could help the country escape this trap are currently in significant decline. Escaping this trap will therefore not only be difficult but will also require a long-term process. To briefly explain: Slovakia's national economy has become stuck in the second stage of development ("efficiency-driven economy"), and a series of governmental failures have prevented it from transitioning to the third stage ("innovation-driven economy").

The trap affecting the lives of the Roma population in Slovakia is clearly evident. A significant portion of the Roma population lives at the threshold of absolute poverty. This situation is characterized by low educational attainment, unemployment, poor health, inadequate housing, social exclusion, feelings of discrimination, hidden racism, and other negative phenomena. Despite the state's long-term efforts—starting as early as 1761, when Empress Maria Theresa issued the first decree aimed at improving their living conditions—there has been little success in improving their situation in Slovakia. Given their current estimated population of approximately half a million, the Roma represent a serious social issue in the country.







Aleksandra Korpysz-Wiśniewska, Ivan Rogovoy, Małgorzata Durydiwka

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies aleksandra.korpysz@uw.edu.pl

MURALS AS LOCAL ART ON THE EXAMPLE OF POLISH CITIES

Mural art is an element of urban space widely represented in cities (although not only) throughout the world. However, while its occurrence is a global trend, it is at the same time a remarkably local phenomenon. Primarily because of the subject matter, which very frequently reflects local history and heritage, secondly, because of the participation of local artists who clearly understand the character of the place. Another aspect is funding – murals are financed entirely or with the partial support of local authorities (including participatory budgeting), local entrepreneurs, NGOs or community fundraising. Finally, in many cases the community may be directly involved at the conception and creation stage of the murals, but also in their further promotion and preservation. This variety of aspects of the local character of mural art will be presented on examples from selected cities in Poland.







Andrzej Kowalczyk

University of Warsaw akowalczl@uw.edu.pl

CARTOGRAPHIC PRESENTATIONS OF THE BATTLEFIELDS: THE PROBLEM OF TERRAIN, WARFARE, AND TIME

The representation of military operations on maps has a long history. Initially, maps and plans of battlefields were more like paintings and panoramic views. Only the development of military topography and the increasing number of battle descriptions (e.g. not only personal, but official, battle diaries) made that in the 18th-19th centuries cartographic presentation of warfare began to resemble current military maps and plans.

The aim of the paper is to show changes in the forms of cartographic presentation of military activities. The main topic of the paper is the problem of simultaneously presenting on the maps the specific of the terrain of a battlefield and the changes in military situation. Much attention in the paper was devoted to the issue of Bertin's visual variables used in such maps. The paper discussed traditional analogue maps (tangible maps), as well as digital maps (including animated maps).







Dawid Kozubek

Faculty of Human Geography and Planning, Adam Mickiewicz
University
dawid.kozubek@amu.edu.pl

TERRITORIAL CAPITAL AS A FOUNDATION FOR THE ENDOGENOUS DEVELOPMENT OF THE BAGEL-SHAPED SYSTEMS OF SMALL TOWNS: A CASE STUDY OF THE WIELKOPOLSKIE VOIVODESHIP

The main objective of this paper is to determine the significance of territorial capital as a foundation for endogenous development in the context of the bagel-shaped systems of small towns, which are characteristic of Poland. The study focuses on identifying key factors that contribute to the formation of territorial capital and assessing their impact on the developmental processes of these systems, considering the specific characteristics of their constituent units. The spatial scope of the study includes selected urban municipalities (towns with a population of up to 20,000 inhabitants) and their rural counterparts (bagel municipalities) located in one of Poland's regions – the Wielkopolskie Voivodeship. The temporal scope covers both a static perspective (the year 2022) and a dynamic analysis (the period 2012–2022). The research process aimed at achieving the study's main objective consists of five stages. In the first stage, a literature review was conducted, analyzing the concept of territorial capital, its components, and the specific territorial structures – bagel-shaped systems of towns of a certain size. In the second stage, research methods and data sources were selected to analyze the chosen topic. The third stage presents the characteristics of the study area, encompassing the bagel-shaped systems of small towns in the Wielkopolskie Voivodeship. The fourth and main stage of the study presents the research findings, revealing the diversity of factors as well as the level and dynamics of territorial capital development within the analyzed systems. In the fifth and final stage, a discussion was conducted, and conclusions were formulated, indicating that territorial capital plays a crucial role as a foundation for endogenous development in the context of the bagel-shaped systems of small towns in the Wielkopolskie Voivodeship. Significant differences in the level and dynamics of territorial capital development were observed among the examined systems. Individual factors have a varying impact on development, and their effectiveness depends on the specific characteristics of a given system.







Stanislav Kraft

University of South Bohemia kraft@pf.jcu.cz

SPATIAL PATTERNS OF TRAVEL BEHAVIOUR IN CZECHIA: CONTINUITY OR CHANGE?

Travel behavior is an inherently complex field that examines the movement of people in space, with a particular focus on the choice of transport modes and other aspects of individual mobility. Since the 1990s, the Czech Republic has experienced significant shifts in spatial mobility patterns and travel behavior. This paper analyzes the spatial patterns of travel behavior between 2011 and 2021, drawing on data from the last two population censuses. The study explores the use of different transport modes for commuting, highlighting key trends and regional variations. The findings reveal specific spatial patterns in transport mode preferences and provide a synthetic assessment of the main changes in car and public transport usage. The typology of municipalities based on transport behavior confirms the continuation of previous trends—such as the increasing dominance of car travel—while also identifying notable shifts in travel behavior across different types of areas in Czechia.







Robert Kudlak, Wojciech Kisiała

Adam Mickiewicz University rkudlak@amu.edu.pl

BETWEEN URBAN AND RURAL: A CAR OWNERSHIP PERSPECTIVE ON SUBURBANIZATION IN POLAND

Not only did the systemic transformation in Poland and other CEE countries change the political and economic systems, but it also significantly rearranged urban spaces. Under the communist regime, the new urban areas were predominantly developed within the existing urban fabric, which restricted the growth of suburban settlements. Departure from central planning and unleashing of the market forces significantly changed this situation. Under such circumstances, Polish families started to move from the city centers to the newly developed residential areas in the suburbs. This development was, however, essentially chaotic and uncontrolled and not followed by the provision of public transport and other indispensable services. As a consequence inhabitants of the suburbs became strongly dependent on individual mobility which is reflected in high levels of car ownership. Although these levels were very similar in cities and their neighborhoods twenty years ago, the car ownership level in the suburbs is noticeably higher than in large cities (and similar to the rural areas). In this study, we aim to reveal determinants of high car ownership levels in the suburbs of Polish cities and confront these determinants with factors driving this phenomenon in cities and rural areas. Employing the econometric modeling and data concerning more than 15 million cars registered in 1964 investigated spatial units, we empirically test the influence of such factors as income, population density, housing type, availability of public transport, and work and schoolrelated daily migrations. Our findings show that despite close proximity and functional connectedness with the core urban areas, the investigated suburbs are more similar to the rural areas from the perspective of mobility and car ownership.







Sylwia Kulczyk

Uniwersity of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography skulczyk@uw.edu.pl

ONE LANDSCAPE, MULTIPLE VALUES. CULTURAL ECOSYSTEM SERVICES FOR BETTER TOURISM MANAGEMENT ON THE PERIPHERY

The presentation discusses the applicability of the cultural ecosystem services approach to sustainable tourism management in peripheral areas. On the example of studies realized in the last ten years at the edges of the tourist ecumene in Poland, Niger and Colombia, the importance of value transfer between guests and hosts will be discussed. Tourism on the periphery is approached as a complex socio-ecological system. The interrelationships between its elements are the key to ensure resilience and flexibility which is necessary to face changing global and regional conditions.







Katarzyna Kulczynska

Adam Mickiewicz University, Poznan, Faculty of Human Geography and Planning katakul@amu.edu.pl

SPATIAL AND SOCIO-CULTURAL ASPECTS OF FOREIGN LANGUAGE INFORMATION SYSTEM IN DIVIDED BORDER TOWNS

Consumer behavior leads to flows of circular migration that affect the spatial changes of divided towns in various dimensions. One of them is the town's bilingual information system (in the native language and, more importantly, in the language of the neighbor), which facilitates contacts and strengthens ties between the different communities living so close to each other. The bilingual nature of the information system in divided towns ensures greater effectiveness of information delivery, thus promoting and facilitating the achievement of desired goals (Matykowski et al. 2017). The presentation aims to briefly characterize the forms of presentation as well as the distribution and intensity of foreign language information in divided towns in the Polish-German and Polish-Czech border areas (Slubice-Frankfurt an der Oder, Gubin-Guben, Zgorzelec-Goerlitz, and Cieszyn-Ceský Tešín), with a particular focus on commercial and service content as well as their evaluation by the towns' users. The author assumed that the foreign language information environment influences the behavior of cross-border consumers in that they choose those stores whose signs or advertisements are equipped with information in their native language. Moreover, it was found that the greatest intensity of this information coverage is related to the area of consumer penetration, i.e. the places best equipped with commercial stores – usually the town center or main streets near the border. The author would also like to draw attention to the issue of protecting the townscape from being polluted by an excessive number of advertisements.







Dagmar Kusendová, Richard Stanek

Comenius University Bratislava dagmar.kusendova@uniba.sk

ANALYSIS OF THE IMPACT OF THE ROAD NETWORK ON THE TRANSPORT ACCESSIBILITY OF SLOVAKIA IN THE PAST (1970 – 2020) WITH MODELLING FOR THE FUTURE

The main objective of the paper is to analyze the transport accessibility of Slovakia by individual car transport in the period 1970 – 2020 and to evaluate the future development separately, with regard to the selection of one of the 2 variants of the solution of the north-south road transport connection. The basic input for all transport accessibility indicators is the time distance obtained by distance analyses from the author's network datasets for each selected time section and future variant. Individual methods of analysis are divided into 4 groups in the paper. The 1st group consists of analyses expressed using the isochronous method such as the time accessibility of regional cities from the entire territory of Slovakia, the accessibility of regional cities from municipalities of the respective regions and the accessibility of district cities from the respective districts. These indicators express accessibility in a simple and clearly interpretable way. The 2nd group consists of an indicator of summary (cumulative) availability, which also works with time accessibility, but does not have a predetermined centre/destination against which accessibility is determined. The 3rd group consists of indicators of interaction potential, or population potential of municipalities. This, in addition to removing a predetermined center, also removes a fixed time limit and takes into account the influence of absolutely all settlements (municipalities). All 3 groups of analyses show in particular the significant impact of the construction of motorways and other important transport sections in the last 50 years. The 4th group of indicators evaluates one of the two future variants of the north-south motorway connection in Central Slovakia. Their impact on road accessibility is analysed from the perspective of the territory of Slovakia and the wider hinterland of neighbouring countries. The results were processed into map applications in the ArcGIS Hub environment, where they are presented in an accessible form to the general public.







Kristýna Kvasničková

Charles University kristyna.kvasnickova@natur.cuni.cz

IMMOBILITY AMONG SYRIAN REFUGEES IN LEBANON

This research examines the immobility of Syrian refugees in Lebanon, focusing on the structural and psychosocial factors that influence their decision to stay. While much of the discourse on displacement emphasizes the forces driving displacement, this study highlights the often-overlooked agency of refugees, arguing that their decisions are not merely direct outcomes of external constraints but complex, active responses to shifting obstacles and opportunities. Drawing on 35 qualitative interviews—20 conducted in 2022 and 15 in 2025 in Beirut—the study explores how repressive policies, economic and legal insecurities, and changing return prospects shape (im)mobility aspirations and perceived capabilities. These findings aim to contribute to discussions on protracted displacement, refugee governance, and the lived experiences of immobility in crisis settings.







Martin Lepič

Charles University martin.lepic@natur.cuni.cz

EXCLUDED IN 'INCLUSIVE' SOCIETIES? CHALLENGES TO THE CIVIC INTEGRATION OF NATIONAL MINORITIES IN GEORGIA AND UKRAINE

The issue of the (non-)integration of national minorities has been exploited and instrumentalized in several recent conflicts in Eastern Europe and the Caucasus. However, both academic and political debates have mostly focused on the interests of states, thus neglecting the unique perspectives and heterogeneous geographies of national minorities. Against this background, this paper examines the possibilities and limits of national minority integration in three minority regions of two ethnically heterogeneous countries aspiring to EU membership - Georgia and Ukraine. Both countries are promoting civic minority integration policies while facing several political and territorial challenges. The focus is on regions with some tensions short of hot conflict - Armenian-speaking Javakheti, Azerbaijani-speaking Borchalo and Hungarian-speaking Transcarpathia. Between June 2022 and November 2024, I conducted three research visits to Georgia and four to Ukraine, during which I conducted 40 in-depth semi-structured interviews with community representatives, civil society activists and NGO workers in the respective regions, as well as with Georgian and Ukrainian experts. Field observations of the symbolic political landscape in the regions complemented the data. The findings suggests that Georgian and Ukrainian efforts to integrate national minorities, while formally institutionalized, are inadequate. This is due to persistent constraints imposed by both state institutions and majority perceptions. On the minority side, profound differences in the willingness to integrate were found both between and within cases. The findings have implications for the classical unidimensional concept of civicethnic nationalism and national belonging, which I therefore propose to reconceptualize.







Libor Lněnička, Tomáš Burda, Pavlína Chaloupská, Veronika Židová

University of Hradec Králové libor.lnenicka@uhk.cz

DISAPPEARED SUGAR LANDSCAPE OF PILSEN REGION

Europe and the Czech lands were at the forefront of beet sugar production for almost 200 years. The introduction of sugar beet cultivation meant fundamental land use changes in the river floodplains and in their immediate flat surroundings here. During the 19th and 20th centuries, the production of sugar from sugar beet was one of the most important branches of Czech industry. Of the more than 380 sugar mills, only six (seven) are still in operation today. The current post-industrial era bears traces of the gradual decline of this sector, which is exacerbated by the decay of disused industrial sites converted into brownfields. The paper attempts to present the historical and geographic aspects of the sugar industry tradition with its impact on the cultural landscape of the Pilsen region. The area has prerequisites for sugar beet cultivation, however, the change of land use has led to a complete decline of the sugar beet tradition in the region. The transformation of the immediate surrounding landscape is documented in the original sugar mills in Plzeň, Křimice, Prádlo, Lužany and Měčín.







Jozef Lopuch

Masaryk University jozef.lopuch@gmail.com

MEMORYSCAPES OF TRAGIC EVENTS IN CENTRAL EUROPE

In today's central Europe states of Czechia, Poland and Slovakia a lot of tragic events took place – from the medieval to modern era battles, but also plenty of other events dated to the 20th century as part of World Wars or the Cold War era. Many of them are part of national history and become memorials and/or museums and through the politics of space can strengthen or weaken the narratives that are shaping those countries and their identities.

This paper aims to focus on the memorials/museums referring to the period of the 2nd World War, when the concentration camps (and in case of Poland even extermination camps) were created. Today they serve as a reminder of the tragic past and we can study them not just from the viewpoint of tourism geographies, but we can see them also as a memoryscapes. Those can be defined as assemblages of memory-objects, practices and imaginaries that constitutes memory space-times, and they can produce not only worlds of public remembrance but also of forgetting. Through the analysis of documents and media describing 2nd World War and holocaust memorials (of Czechia, Poland and Slovakia), their formation and history will be explained how those processes of memorialisation differ or in particular examples of museums and/or memorials from each country.







Piotr Lupa

Department of Integrated Geography, Faculty of Human Geography and Planning, Adam Mickiewicz University piotr.lupa@amu.edu.pl

UTILIZING LANDSAT DATA AND CROWDMAPPING TO ASSESS THERMAL CONDITIONS AS PART OF URBAN CLIMATE ADAPTATION PLANS IN POLAND

The impact of climate change is undeniable and is profoundly affecting various aspects of human life. As awareness of the climate crisis intensifies, it is clear that the repercussions are not only due to the direct consequences of climate change but also stem from how climate policy influences the economy and household finances. Adapting to these changes and seeking socially acceptable solutions is imperative.

In response to this urgent need, Poland has adopted amendments to the Environmental Protection Law at the end of 2024. These amendments mandate that cities with populations of 20,000 or more implement adaptation measures based on urban climate change adaptation plans (UAPs). While the law specifies the necessary components for these plans, it lacks clear methodological guidelines for their preparation. Furthermore, the Guide for Developing Urban Adaptation Plans published by the Institute of Environmental Protection – National Research Institute in 2015 and updated in 2023 provide valuable framework but not sufficiently detailed methodologies.

To fill this gap, we present robust procedures that allow for effective assessment of urban thermal conditions as part of UAPs. We propose a dual approach that leverages thermal infrared data from Landsat satellites while actively engaging civil society in mapping the effects of climate change, with a particular focus on the public's perception of heat through a crowdmapping technique. This presentation will showcase the outcomes of our efforts in developing the urban adaptation plan for Chojnice, a city of 40,000 residents located in the Pomeranian Lakeland in northern Poland.







Michala Lustigová, Ivana Kulhánová, Viktor Květoň

Charles University, Faculty of Science michala.lustigova@natur.cuni.cz

THE IMPACT OF COVID-19 ON LABOR MARKETS IN CENTRAL EUROPE: EVIDENCE FROM POLAND, CZECHIA, AND SLOVAKIA

The COVID-19 pandemic significantly impacted labor markets across European countries, with its effects unevenly distributed among socioeconomic groups and regions. This study analyzes the economic consequences of pandemic-related measures in Poland, Czechia, and Slovakia using data from the 10th round of the European Social Survey. The findings indicate a substantial increase in labor market inequalities in all three countries, with the most common effects being income reduction, reduced working hours, and forced unpaid leave.

In Czechia, the situation was particularly severe, with 39.1% of employed individuals experiencing at least one negative labor market event—one of the highest rates in Europe. The most affected groups were those with secondary education and employees in the private sector. In Poland, 32.2% of the working population was impacted, with self-employed individuals and service sector employees being the most vulnerable. In Slovakia, 36% of workers experienced adverse effects, with working hour reductions and income losses playing a crucial role.

The analysis also confirms significant gender differences—women were more likely to experience income reduction and forced unpaid leave, whereas men were more exposed to job losses. The findings highlight the need for improved active labor market policies and targeted support for vulnerable groups.







Agnieszka Majorek-Gdula

University of Economics in Katowice agnieszka.majorek-gdula@uekat.pl

LAND-USE CHANGE AND THE RECYCLING OF URBAN SPACES

Modern cities are developing at an exceptionally dynamic pace, creating both opportunities and challenges for sustainable urban planning. The accelerating process of urbanization and climate change necessitates the rational management of space—a resource whose limitations are becoming increasingly evident. One of the key issues is uncontrolled urban sprawl, which leads to inefficient land use, environmental degradation, and higher infrastructure costs.

The spontaneous growth of residential investments largely dictates urban land use trends, often without considering long-term consequences. Therefore, it is essential to implement methods that assess spatial development changes and their impact on the further growth of cities.

The aim of this presentation is to introduce methodologies for spatial analysis that help better understand urbanization mechanisms and evaluate the effectiveness of different land management strategies.







Dorota Mantey, Daniel Paiva, Daniela Ferreira, Ines Boavida-Portugal

University of Warsaw d.mantey@uw.edu.pl

BIOSENSORS IN THE STUDY OF PUBLIC SPACE – TOWARDS INNOVATIVE URBAN AND SOCIAL GEOGRAPHY

Public spaces and the comfort of their users are increasingly becoming the focus of geographical research. In the study of emotions associated with being in a specific space, an objective approach is necessary alongside the subjective one, which is based on describing the feelings evoked by the environment. Geography, responding to the need for innovative research methods and tools, suggests using ambulatory sensors to measure the body's reaction to external stimuli.

This paper aims, on one hand, to propose guidelines for the methodology of using electrodermal activity (EDA) sensors in public space research, and on the other hand, to highlight the practical application of this type of research. The paper presents the results of a study in which students used biosensors to examine public space, specifically Krakowskie Przedmiescie Street in Warsaw. The study confirmed that the outcomes of biosensor measurements do not primarily establish an objectively identified cause-and-effect relationship between a stimulus and a specific body's reaction. Instead, they offer an in-depth reflection on how we experience space.

Due to the multitude of stimuli from the environment, as well as the emotional and mental state of each individual, biosensors are currently more suitable for static research in microspaces. However, geographers should continue conducting rigorous research to determine whether and how these devices should be used in field studies, how to standardize the conditions under which recordings are made, and how to standardize both measurement methodology and participant selection.







Miroslav Marada, Michal Kowalski

Charles University, Faculty of Science marada@natur.cuni.cz

WHO WILL BENEFIT FROM HIGH-SPEED LINES? CHANGES IN ACCESSIBILITY IN CZECHIA AFTER THE CONSTRUCTION OF HIGH-SPEED RAILWAYS

High-speed railways (HSR) are carriers of a leap in time accessibility, bringing places and regions equipped with HSR terminals closer together physically and psychologically. However, like motorways, they can increase the spatial polarisation, as regions without access become relatively less accessible. Changes in the quality of accessibility in the context of the Czech HSR plan are the focus of this paper, which presents the results of the GIS transport model.







Miroslav Marada, Jakub Jiří Zévl

Charles University, Faculty of Science marada@natur.cuni.cz

SOCIO-GEOGRAPHICAL REGIONALIZATION OF THE CZECHIA 2021: HOW CITY OF JIHLAVA BECAME A MESO-REGIONAL CENTRE

Sociogeographic regionalisation is a recurrent research topic. The contribution presents the main results of sociogeographic regionalisation of the Czechia according to the methodology of prof. M. Hampl based on the latest data from the 2021 census. Firstly, we deal with comparison of current delimitation and their comparison with the older state, and secondly, we assess the main changes in their hierarchy or differentiation. The most surprising result of the study is the establishment of Jihlava as a new mesoregional centre. This fact indicates that the main dynamics of regional differentiation is shifting to a higher regional level.







Edyta Masierek, Marta Borowska Stefańska

University of Lodz edyta.masierek@geo.uni.lodz.pl

SOCIAL PARTICIPATION IN URBAN REGENERATION PROCESSES

Urban regeneration should be a process based on social participation, on broad cooperation with various stakeholders, and on the creation of lasting local partnerships. The application of the participatory formula allows for a continuous exchange of information and knowledge, decentralisation of the decision-making process and dialogue between different institutions involved in activities in degraded areas. It supports relationship building, social integration and the strengthening of trust between stakeholders. One of the obligatory participation tools in revitalisation in Poland is the so-called Revitalisation Committee, consisting of representatives of different stakeholders. It has an advisory and consultative function for local authorities. The paper will present the Polish view of social participation in revitalisation, which stems both from current legislation, the experiences of local authorities and from questionnaire studies and in-depth interviews with members of revitalisation committees conducted by the authors. This is because the obvious postulate about the need to stimulate social participation in revitalisation at every stage is, however, often not easy to realise in practice.







Michal Męczyński

Faculty of Human Geography and Planning, Adam Mickiewicz
University
micmec@amu.edu.pl

GREEN TRANSFORMATION OF COAL REGIONS THROUGH ECO-INNOVATIONS: THE CASE OF WIELKOPOLSKA WSCHODNIA

The green transformation and technological development are among the factors driving actions aimed at reducing the risks associated with global warming, biodiversity loss, and environmental pollution. However, the new energy paradigm, based on innovative solutions related to green energy, creates uncertainty about the future development of many old industrial areas, including those in Central and Eastern Europe.

One such example is Wielkopolska Wschodnia (Eastern Greater Poland), a region with an industrial heritage based on fossil fuels. This paper investigates the green transformation process in the region and its effort to escape from lock-in in traditional industries. The process is shaped by the adoption of ecoinnovations (EIs) in regional enterprises, particularly in terms of generating environmental benefits during manufacturing (e.g., reduced energy consumption, lower CO2 footprint, and increased use of renewable energy sources).

The study examines the role of resources, capabilities, public policy, and stakeholder influence in the implementation of EIs in industrial companies within the region. This research aims to identify the key characteristics of an old industrial region's escape from lock-in, using the green transformation in Wielkopolska Wschodnia as a case study.







Weronika Michalska

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies wc.michalska@uw.edu.pl

INTERNATIONAL TRANSPORT OF WILD ANIMALS BETWEEN ZOOS AS AN ELEMENT OF SPECIES BIODIVERSITY PROTECTION. CASE STUDY OF SELECTED POLISH ZOOS

The basic function of modern zoos, associated with international nature conservation organizations, is to save endangered species of wild animals and provide them with appropriate living conditions. They contribute to maintaining or increasing a healthy population of animals threatened with extinction in captivity. The ZOO Wroclaw and the Lódz ZOO Orientarium in Poland, as a part of the European Association of Zoos and Aquariums (EAZA), implement the mission of modern zoos by participating in the international transport of endangered animal species (Piasecka 2023).

The aim of this paper is to explain how the international transport of wild animals between zoos associated with EAZA contributes to the preservation of animal species biodiversity. The analysed case studies are the Wroclaw and Lódz zoos, which are also among the largest in Poland in terms of the number of animals, their species and among the most modern institutions dealing with breeding and protection of animals threatened with extinction in Europe.

The presentation will determine the main reasons and legal conditions for the transport of wild animals between zoos. The required transport conditions for individual species of wild animals will also be presented.

Then, the topic of changes in the frequency and directions of international transport of wild animals will be discussed, using the example of the ZOO Wroclaw and the Lódz ZOO Orientarium. The considerations will concern both the number of animals transported and the network of contacts created together with other zoological institutions.







Pawel Motek, Tomasz Kossowski

Adam Mickiewicz University, Poznan, Poland, Faculty of Human Geography and Planning pamo@amu.edu.pl

SPATIAL POLARIZATION OF OWN INCOMES OF POLISH COMMUNES

Own incomes are considered one of the most important sources of financing for local governments in Poland. Although own incomes have been the subject of numerous analyses, extensive research focusing on their spatial aspect is rarely conducted. This article aims to identify the changes in the spatial diversification and polarisation of gminas (communes') own incomes. Data from the Local Data Bank of Statistics Poland and the National Bank of Poland were used. The study used the global spatial autocorrelation coefficient and the LISA method to identify the process of spatial dependence and to determine the degree of spatial polarisation. The results of the analysis confirmed that an increasing spatial autocorrelation occurred in the studied period, leading to the spatial polarisation of the Polish gminas in terms of their own incomes. Gminas with a high level of own income formed spatial clusters within large urban agglomerations, in regions where natural resources were exploited, along the western border and the coastal belt. The findings show that the area of these clusters was expanding. On the other hand, low-ownincome gminas were located in eastern and south-eastern Poland. The analysis has not confirmed that the dynamics of the gross domestic product or the level of inequality in gminas' own income per capita had any effect on the changes in the spatial auto-correlation coefficient, nor, consequently, on the process of spatial polarisation.







Libuša Nechalová, Pavol Ďurček, Milan Špánik, Viktor Bielik, Branislav Bleha

Comenius University Bratislava pavol.durcek@uniba.sk

REGIONAL, SOCIO-ECONOMIC, AND HEALTH DETERMINANTS OF PHYSICAL FITNESS IN SCHOOL CHILDREN: INSIGHTS FROM A NATIONAL OLYMPIC FITNESS PROJECT

Childhood obesity presents a critical global health challenge, with significant implications for physical fitness and overall health. This study explores regional differences in physical fitness among Slovak school children, focusing on key predictors such as school infrastructure, socio-economic factors, average life expectancy, and BMI. It aims to provide a comprehensive, gender-specific analysis of systemic and environmental determinants influencing physical fitness outcomes.

Data were collected from the Slovak Olympic and Sports Committee's National Physical Fitness Project (OLOV) during the 2023–2024 academic year, encompassing 42 741 students aged 12 to 16 from all eight regions of Slovakia. Physical fitness was assessed using the EUROFIT test battery. included regional socio-economic indicators, unemployment rates and educational attainment, health determinants like BMI and life expectancy, and school infrastructure variables. Factor analysis reduced multicollinearity, and regression models were developed separately for boys and girls across grades 6-7 and 8-9. BMI emerged as the strongest negative predictor of physical fitness (standardized coefficients: -0.64 for boys and -0.56 for girls in grades 6–7). Average life expectancy positively influenced physical fitness (coefficients up to 0.50 for boys in grades 8–9). Social vulnerability had a pronounced negative impact on girls (coefficients as low as -0.68), while insufficient school infrastructure significantly reduced fitness in older boys (-0.44). The regression models explained 58% to 71% of the variance in physical fitness ($R_c = 0.58-0.71$).

This study highlights the multifactorial nature of physical fitness disparities among school children, emphasizing the roles of BMI, socio-economic factors, and school infrastructure. The findings underscore the need for targeted interventions addressing systemic inequalities to improve physical fitness and health equity in school-aged populations.







Roland Németh, Marcel Horňák

Comenius University Bratislava nemeth79@uniba.sk

URBAN BIKEABILITY: APPROACHES, METHODS, AND THE CASE OF TRNAVA

The transition towards more sustainable modes of transport, including cycling, has become increasingly urgent in response to urban mobility challenges. However, financial and spatial constraints often limit the ability of municipalities to implement comprehensive measures that support bicycle use. In the car-oriented urban environments of Slovakia, cyclists are often forced to navigate spaces dominated by motor vehicles and rely on fragmented road networks lacking adequate infrastructure, resulting in varying levels of safety and comfort. This highlights the growing importance of designing effective and safe interventions, as well as developing methods to assess current conditions for cycling and identify areas for improvement. One of the key concepts used in academic literature in the context of evaluating conditions for cycling is bikeability, which has been interpreted in various ways across studies. This study aims to examine the diverse interpretations of bikeability and the methodological approaches to its assessment in literature. It then introduces a methodology for creating an urban bikeability index in Trnava that combines qualitative and quantitative methods, including literature review, open geospatial data, expert consultations, a user survey, and the use of GIS tools alongside crowdsourced cycling trip data.







Ján Novotný, Anna Chrobak Žuffová, Anna Delekta, Vladimír Székely, Joanna Fidelus-Orzechowska, Daniel Michniak

Institute of Geography, Slovak Academy of Sciences jan.novotny@savba.sk

TRIP, EXCURSION OR LESSON? GEOTOURISM IN THE SCHOOL EDUCATION PERSPECTIVE (THE SUBTATRA REGION CASE STUDY)

Geotourism is understood as an alternative form of tourism focused on exploring geosites, which are considered to be unique forms of inanimate nature, valuable for the conservation of geodiversity and significant from the point of view of science, culture and history. Geotourism and its products have therefore always been closely linked to the presentation of scientific knowledge and education. This contribution deals with the assessment of the potential of geosites in the SubTatra region from the point of view of the needs of teaching geography in primary and secondary schools. The study area is defined by the borders of four ethnographic regions surrounding the Tatra Mts. - Orava, Liptov, Spiš and Polish Podhale. The basis of the research was an on-line questionnaire distributed to geography teachers in Slovakia and Poland. The aim was to analyse the general awareness of the respondents about the issue of geosites and their attitude towards outdoor geography teaching, as well as evaluation of 20 selected geosites in terms of their familiarity and suitability for geographic education. The results show the asymmetric influence of national borders. While Slovak respondents were mostly unfamiliar with sites in Poland, Polish respondents found some Slovak sites among the most familiar. The results of the evaluation confirmed the preference for the most attractive tourist sites, which would suggest that teachers place more emphasis on the presentation of geoheritage than on explaining geographical processes in situ.

Acknowledgement: The research was supported by the Slovak VEGA Grant Agency (project no. 2/0052/21).







Josef Novotný, Dušan Drobhlav, Anna Levkova, Jirí Hasman

Charles University pepino@natur.cuni.cz

DRIVERS OF RETURN PLANS OF UKRAINIAN WAR REFUGEES IN CZECHIA: CHALLENGING COMMON ASSUMPTIONS

This paper examines return plans of forcibly displaced from Ukraine in Czechia drawing on data from two rounds of cross-sectional surveys conducted in 2022 (N = 1,037) and 2023 (N = 350), including a panel subsample (N = 116). Combining the exploratory network analysis and structural equation modelling informed by the theory of planned behaviour, the study makes an effort to embrace the complexity of drivers and incorporate a focus on the mechanisms underlying refugees' decision-making. Findings challenge the assumption that return intentions decline naturally with time and integration. Instead, shifts in perceived control over return drive individual-level changes in return intentions over time, while social norms, particularly perceived family pressures, strongly influence cross-sectional variations. These psychosocial drivers, as well as return plans themselves, are shaped more by attachment to Ukraine (emotional, social, identity-related, and material) than by integration levels or hardships in Czechia. The results show that restrictions on the well-being of refugees in Czechia have a limited impact on their return plans. Our findings support the need for balanced return policies that acknowledge social ties, improve return feasibility, and offer flexible pathways to prevent return from being seen as irreversible.







Robert Perdal

Adam Mickiewicz University, Poznan, Faculty of Human Geography and Planning r.perdal@amu.edu.pl

SPATIAL DIFFERENTIATION OF SOCIO-ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT LEVEL OF THE AUSTRO-HUNGARIAN EMPIRE AT THE TURN OF THE 19TH AND 20TH CENTURIES - REGIONAL AND LOCAL PERSPECTIVE

Many contrasts characterised the Austro-Hungarian Empire at the turn of the 19th and 20th centuries. In the multinational monarchy, the goals of not only the Austrians (Germans) and Hungarians clashed but also those of the Czechs, Poles, Slovaks, Ukrainians (Rusyns), Croats, Slovenes, Romanians, and Italians. By the end of the monarchy (1910), less than 25% of the population in the entire Monarchy spoke German; in Bukovina and Dalmatia, more than 50% of the people were illiterate, but in Austria, their share was less than 2%; in Hungary, 50% of GDP came from agriculture, but in Austria, only 20%. In Bohemia and Silesia, more than 40% worked in industry, while in neighbouring Galicia, only 7%. The presentation aims to present the results of research on the regional and local differentiation of social and economic structures of Austria-Hungary in 1890-1910. The analysis uses extensive socio-economic data from censuses conducted in the Empire of Austria and the Kingdom of Hungary. The study includes, among others, data on linguistic and religious differentiation, the level of illiteracy, the economic structure based on employment, and agricultural efficiency. The spatial dimension of these changes in the socio-economic structure of the regions of the Monarchy is compared with estimates of GDP per capita (Schulze 2007). This allows us to observe the relationship between socio-economic development, which undoubtedly occurred then, and economic growth. The research uses classical indicator methods, correlation analysis, spatial autocorrelation, and inequality measures.







Marta Raczyńska-Kruk

University of Warsaw m.raczynska-kr@uw.edu.pl

MOBILITY AS A FACTOR SHAPING THE GEOGRAPHICAL HORIZONS OF THE PEASANTRY IN THE MODERN TIMES AND 19TH CENTURY. CASE STUDIES OF TWO VILLAGES INHABITED BY FOREST GERMANS

Interdependent consciousness isolation (vertical) and geographical (horizontal) isolation are considered by ethnographers to be among the basic factors shaping peasant culture in the pre-modern Polish lands (and former peasant culture in general). The geographic dimension of ilozation was linked to the peasants' attachment to the territory they inhabited. It resulted from both social conditions, including dependence on the owner of the village (i.e. until the enfranchisement of the peasantry, in the territory of Galicia carried out in the mid-19th century), and cultural conditions, connected with strong neighbourhood and territorial ties, manifested in conservative attitudes and other features of traditional folk culture. However, it is well known that a certain percentage of the peasantry left their home villages - migrating to neighbouring areas nearer or further afield, for work, pilgrimage or war, as well as many other reasons. This took place with varying intensity, at different points in history. Meanwhile, the area inhabited by forest Germans (the Carpathian Foothills) is characterised by a high persistence of rural spatial structures, which is typical for southern Poland, and the family names of the inhabitants of many villages in this area have appeared in archives for several hundred years. It is therefore important to ask about the degree of intensity, distances and directions of mobility of peasants living in this area in the past. Of course, in addition to spatial mobility, the degree of geographical awareness and ilozoia was also influenced by the degree of development and nature of the educational activities undertaken mainly by the church and the court. The paper is a contribution to the consideration of mobility as a factor shaping the geographical horizon of the peasantry living in the villages of the Forest Germans in the modern era and the 19th century on the example of Olpin (Biecz district) and Haczów (Krosno district). Church records and other historical data on population mobility were used for the analyses.







Marta Raczyńska-Kruk, Marcin Wereszczyński

University of Warsaw m.raczynska-kr@uw.edu.pl

GEOGRAPHY OF GENEALOGICAL MEMORY. A MAP AS A TOOL FOR REPRESENTING AND INTERPRETING AN INDIVIDUAL'S KNOWLEDGE OF FAMILY HISTORY

Research into the phenomenon of amateur genealogy in contemporary Poland reveals not only the question of understanding the past, but also the perception of space. The process of researching family history from a geographical-cultural perspective is thus a process of expanding the horizons of genealogical memory. The genealogist creates genealogical memory maps in his/her mind. Such complex mental maps consist of more or less emotionally charged places and trajectories of the lives of ancestors and all places that are repositories of traces of family history. During the talk, I will present and discuss examples of genealogical memory maps of contemporary Poles, developed on the basis of ethnographic research as part of the author's project Between the 'Great History' and small histories. Popular genealogy in present-day Poland.







Ivan Rogovoy

University of Warsaw i.rogovoy@uw.edu.pl

THE BOUNDARIES OF ART AND ADVERTISING: COMMERCIAL MURALS IN WARSAW'S PUBLIC SPACE

In Warsaw's public spaces, large-scale, hand-painted advertisements – commercial murals – are appearing with increasing frequency. These murals are characterized by their dynamic nature, use of modern artistic forms, and concentration in central areas of the city.

Why has this type of advertising become so popular in Warsaw's urban landscape? How does it impact the work of artists creating murals for purely artistic purposes? What are the tendencies in the distribution of the commercial murals?

The author of this presentation seeks to answer these questions using the following research methods: in-depth interviews with mural artists and advertisers; field research involving an inventory of commercial murals and photographic documentation; and analysis of regulations governing advertising in Warsaw's public spaces.







Jaroslav Rusnák, Martin Plešivčák, Pavol Ďurček

Comenius University Bratislava jaroslav.rusnak@uniba.sk

INTRODUCTION TO PORK BARREL POLITICS: THE SPATIAL DISTRIBUTION OF REGIONAL FUNDS IN SLOVAKIA

Place-based regional policy consists of a set of support measures aimed at improving local development conditions. In Slovakia, it is implemented through Act No. 336/2015 Coll. on the Support of the Least Developed Districts. However, concerns are growing over corruption, political clientelism, party patronage, and pork barrel politics in the distribution of financial resources allocated for local development. In other words, these practices involve the exchange of electoral support or changes in voting behavior for certain benefits or access to resources. When applied in a regional context, such political strategies represent a significant research problem. Our goal is to identify and statistically describe how pork barrel politics operates in relation to the spatial distribution of regional subsidies at the LAU2 municipal level in Slovakia.







Kristýna Sauerová, Pavlína Netrdová

Charles University, Faculty of Science, Department of Social Geography and Regional Development sauerovkr@natur.cuni.cz

THE ECONOMIC AND THE HEALTH CRISIS IN CZECHIA: DIFFERENCES OR SIMILARITIES IN REGIONAL IMPACTS FROM A RESILIENCE PERSPECTIVE

Economic and health crises are characterised by their unequal impact on regions. While some regions may be severely and long-term affected by the crisis, others may not experience any negative impacts. This uneven regional impact of crises is a traditional subject of geographical research, which seeks to reveal the role of geographical context on the regional impact of different types of crises using various theoretical-methodological approaches. The concept of resilience, enabling us to quantify the strength of crises, is currently highly applied and seems to be appropriate for this type of research questions and analyses. The main objective of the paper is to reveal whether the economic crisis starting in 2009 and the health crisis starting in 2020 differ in their impacts over time, space and on different regional outcomes in Czechia. Attention will be paid to the similarities and differences between the two crises and their regionally differentiated impact. A spatial quantitative analytical framework using spatial statistical methods implemented in GIS software is used to analyse the level and the dynamics of micro-regional economic and health outcomes in pre-crisis, crisis, and post-crisis periods in Czechia. The results show that both crises had a highly regionally differentiated impact, with certain regions being affected significantly more than others.







Tadeusz Siwek

University of Ostrava tadeusz.siwek@osu.cz

GERMAN AND POLISH PLACE NAMES IN CZECHIA

For historical reasons only two foreign influences are known in Czech place names. There are predominantly German, which is visible on the entire territory of today's Czech Republic, and secondly Polish, which is used on a relatively small area of Tešín Silesia. This presentation summarizes the historical background of the use of names originating from both mentioned languages as well as their current state, including more detailed examples (Havlíckuv Brod, Sokolov, Karlštejn, etc.). But while the German names were removed after the Second World War and have survived only to a limited extent and moreover significantly adapted to the Czech language, Polish names are still in the public space thanks to the existence of a Polish minority concentrated in about 30 municipalities of the districts of Karviná and Frýdek-Místek.







Vladimír Slavík, Ondrej Oravec, Nikoleta Oravec Slavíková

Comenius University Bratislava vladimir.slavik@uniba.sk

DEVELOPMENT AND CURENT SITUATION OF FOREIGN PARTNERSHIP COOPERATION OF CITIES, TOWNS AND COMMUNES OF THREE SELF-GOVERNING REGIONS OF THE SLOVAK REPUBLIC BORDERING WITH THE CZECH REPUBLIC

The beginning of cities, towns and communes partnerships in Europe dates back mainly after the Second World War, when there was an interest in bringing the inhabitants to a more mutual understanding of each other. To this day, this form of cooperation is the most widespread in Europe. Köhle (2005) identified a gradual change on the European scene from "partnership of reconciliation" to "partnership of integration". Instead of merely symbolic emphasis on togetherness, the goal is increasingly shifting towards concrete and functional cooperation.

Comparisons between European countries in the field of city, town and commune twining have been greatly hampered by a lack of information. This is still true for the countries of Central Europe, including Slovakia, which is why all analyses to this point have been based on the results of surveys. The aim our conference contribution is to analyse the development of foreign partnership cooperation of cities, towns and communes in three selfgoverning regions of the Slovak Republic bordering the Czech Republic, i.e. Trnava, Trencín and Žilina regions. The research on the development of partnership between cities, towns and communes is part of the CZ-SK project: Town-twinning – a means of getting to know each other and integration, which was undertaken to the geographical departments of Masaryk University in Brno and Comenius University in Bratislava. The basis for the analysis was previous research, the most comprehensive and extensive of which (all communes in the Slovak Republic) was carried out in 2011 thanks to the Association of Cities, Towns and Communes of Slovakia (Špaceková, Labátová and Durechová, 2012). Based on the conducted survey, we will compare the development tendences of cities, towns and communes partnership (degree of participation, intensity, forms, areas, barriers, etc.) with emphasis on the Slovak-Czech partnership.







Sara Slys

University of Warsaw s.slys@uw.edu.pl

CITY AND MEMORY: COMMEMORATIONS OF WORLD WAR II IN THE LANDSCAPE OF WARSAW

Warsaw's urban landscape is deeply interwoven with the legacy of World War II, making it a unique space for studying the interaction between memory, society, and history. This study, titled City and Memory: Commemorations of World War II in the Landscape of Warsaw, explores how the memory of the war is preserved, represented, and interpreted within the city's public spaces. The research focuses on the locations, forms, and meanings of monuments and places of remembrance within Warsaw's historical landscape. Additionally, it examines how these commemorations contribute to shaping the identity of both the city and its inhabitants.

The research findings indicate that the majority of remembrance sites in Warsaw are situated in locations directly linked to World War II events that unfolded in the city. This spatial distribution is primarily influenced by one of the most tragic episodes in Polish history—the Warsaw Uprising of 1944. The study identifies a diverse range of commemorative forms, from grand monuments to smaller plaques and memorial stones, each contributing to the city's historical narrative in distinct ways.

In conclusion, the study underscores the integral role of remembrance sites in shaping Warsaw's urban identity and public memory. These spaces serve as both physical and symbolic reminders of the past, influencing how history is experienced and interpreted by present and future generations.







Kacper Sobczak, Izabela Gołębiowska

University of Warsaw km.sobczak5@uw.edu.pl

HISTORY OF INFORMATION DISTORTION IN THEMATIC MAPS: FROM EARLY CARTOGRAPHY TO MODERN MEDIA

The distortion of information on maps has been present since the earliest stages of cartography. Throughout history, maps have served not only as tools for navigation and spatial representation but also as instruments of persuasion, propaganda, and manipulation. From ancient and medieval maps, which often reflected ideological or religious worldviews, to the development of modern thematic cartography, various techniques have been used to shape perceptions and influence decision-making.

This study explores the evolution of information distortion on thematic maps, tracing its historical roots and examining how these methods have adapted to changing technological and social contexts. The discussion covers early cartographic distortions, propaganda maps, and the transition from printed to digital media, where the accessibility of mapping tools and the spread of misinformation have created new challenges. By analyzing historical and contemporary examples, this work highlights recurring patterns of distortion and their implications for map users in the digital age.

As part of this study, 26 thematic maps published in contemporary electronic media were analyzed to identify common methods of information distortion. The research covered maps appearing on social media platforms and in streaming productions, where cartographic content is often created without professional expertise. Based on this analysis, a classification of distortion techniques was developed, highlighting both intentional and unintentional manipulations. The findings provide insight into how these methods compare to historical cartographic distortions and emphasize the need for critical interpretation of maps in the digital era.







Marcin Wojciech Solarz

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies, Department of Political and Historical Geography mwsolarz@uw.edu.pl

WHERE DO WE COME FROM? WHAT ARE WE? WHERE ARE WE GOING? A JOURNEY IN SEARCH OF FORGOTTEN MINORITIES: FOREST GERMANS.

The Forest Germans community developed from the descendants of medieval German colonists as a result of their mixing with the Polish population that arrived in parallel, the processes of adaptation and assimilation, in at least three settlement islands located on the Polish-Russian-Hungarian border, starting from the mid-14th century. In this way, in the 16th-18th centuries, a Polish cultural and territorial group with West Slavic-German roots was formed, inhabiting the central basins of the Wisloka and Wislok rivers. At the turn of the 19th and 20th centuries, the germinating Forest German identity, the appropriate ethnonym and choronym, were removed from scientific and popular discourse in Poland for political reasons. During World War II, the Nazis made an unsuccessful attempt to re-Germanize the Forest Germans. The effect of the turbulent 700-year history of Forest Germans is the fact that this community has retained the ancestral homeland, but has lost its memory and identity. Particularly important in the context of Forest Germans from a geographical perspective are the answers to three following questions: where do they come from, who are they and where do they live? In light of research from 2020-2025, the paper will try to show what we already know (why so little), why we are unable to learn more using traditional methods and how in the years 2025-2029 we intend to punch a hole in the wall blocking the way to new knowledge.







Filip Sommer

Charles University, Faculty of Science, Department of Social Geography and Regional Development sommerf@natur.cuni.cz

IRAQ'S DISPUTED TERRITORIES AS A CENTER OF CONFLICT BETWEEN THE KURDISH AND IRAQI GOVERNMENTS

Iraq's disputed territories, known as disputed internal boundaries (DIBs), are a key issue of contention between the Kurdish administration in northern Iraq (Kurdistan Region of Iraq, KRI), which is partially governed by the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG), and the central government in Baghdad (Government of Iraq, GoI). As a result, significant authority is held by nonstate actors in the form of majority Shia armed militias within the Popular Mobilization Forces (PMF). The status of DIBs is addressed in the Iraqi constitution under Article 140, which outlines the steps to resolve the dispute. Specifically, these steps include normalization (the return of homes to previously displaced residents), a census, and a local referendum to determine whether the disputed territories will be integrated into the KRI or remain under the central government's control. The situation is further complicated by ethnic and religious diversity, ongoing forced population movements, Sunni-Shia tensions, and competition over oil and gas resources. Additionally, ungoverned spaces — territories lacking administrative authority — harbor remnants of the terrorist organization Islamic State in Iraq and Syria (ISIS), presenting a significant security challenge to both the KRG and the central government. The main actors wielding power in the chosen territories encompass not only political figures but also security, cultural and religious authorities.







Bartosz Stępiński

Adam Mickiewicz University Poznan, Faculty of Human Geography and Planning bartosz.stepinski@amu.edu.pl

EXPLORING SUCCESS STRATEGIES OF MUNICIPALITIES THAT SHOULD NOT HAVE SUCCEEDED: THE CASE OF POLAND

A major part of the research on local economic development in Poland is focused on searching for patterns of spatial distribution of two categories of areas, which can be described as either "areas of success" or "areas of failure". The study attempts to go beyond this analytical framework.

The main objective of the study is to identify factors that influenced the economic advancement of selected disadvantaged municipalities in Poland (these municipalities are characterised by their remote location, far from large urban centres, and their lack of substantial endogenous resources). In the initial phase of the research procedure, spatial units that demonstrated the most significant advancement in terms of economic growth indicators over the past two decades (from 2004 to 2023) were identified. Following this, the results of qualitative research will be presented, elucidating the mechanisms behind this advancement in identified municipalities (case studies).







Filip Świątek, Izabela Karsznia

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies
fj.swiatek@student.uw.edu.pl

AUTOMATION OF ROAD GEOMETRY EXTRACTION FROM SMALL-SCALE MAPS

There is a massive amount of data stored inside of paper maps which could be used for various purposes or even unlock analysis which was not possible before. The overarching problem is that paper maps don't allow for the same amount of flexibility in spatial analysis that GIS applications do. The natural step would therefore be to convert them to GIS viable formats, but that is presently a time and cost consuming process. To alleviate this problem, research is being conducted on how to automatically extract features from these paper maps.

Hereby I would like to present my project titled "Automation of road geometry extraction from small-scale maps".

The goal of this project is to evaluate the most commonly used methods for automatically extracting road geometry from paper maps. Each method will be used on the same collection of map images, and evaluated based on qualitative and quantitative remarks. The result of this project will be: vector layers for every used method, a table with qualitative descriptions, a table with numeric data, and various visualizations portraying the differences between the used methods.

This project comes at a time in which more and more cartographical collections are being made available online without fees, there exists little research on this subject for Poland and there are vast improvements being made in Artificial Intelligence used in computer vision tasks. Innovation and popularization are the keys to making a difference in geography, and I would like to think my project does both.







Marcel Świerkocki

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies
m.swierkocki@uw.edu.pl

UNDERSTANDING POST-SOCIALIST URBAN INEQUALITIES: INSIGHTS FROM WARSAW

This study examines spatial inequalities in quality of life in Warsaw, highlighting disparities in access to public services, housing conditions, and environmental quality across urban districts. Using GIS-based spatial analysis and statistical methods, it identifies patterns of urban fragmentation shaped by the transition from a centrally planned economy to a market-driven urban system. The findings indicate that inequalities persist, particularly in access to education, healthcare, and green spaces, with central districts benefiting from better infrastructure while peripheral areas remain underserved.

Warsaw's experience is discussed in the broader context of post-socialist transformations in Central and Eastern Europe, where similar trends can be observed in other capital cities of the region. The study underscores the importance of strategic urban planning in addressing these disparities and promoting a more just and sustainable urban environment. In line with D. Harvey's concept of the "just city," the research highlights actionable strategies for policymakers and urban stakeholders to foster more equitable development.







Luděk Sýkora

Charles University, Faculty of Science, Department of Social Geography and Regional Development sykora@natur.cuni.cz

TIME-SPACE DYNAMICS OF SOCIAL EXCLUSION: SPATIAL AND EVOLUTIONARY ANALYSIS OF SEGREGATION IN CZECH CITIES

This paper examines the spatial and temporal dynamics of poverty, social exclusion, and segregation in Czechia from 2015 to 2023, leveraging a detailed database on social welfare benefit recipients. By mapping the most pronounced concentrations of poverty and social exclusion in Czech cities and regions, the study addresses the pressing need to understand and mitigate the challenges faced by socially and spatially segregated communities. The findings reveal two key trends. First, despite economic growth and improved well-being between 2015 and 2019, the concentration of vulnerable populations in segregated areas intensified. Second, the COVID-19 pandemic and the War in Ukraine introduced significant social and economic uncertainties, accelerating these trends and deepening inter-regional and intra-urban disparities.

These results are contextualized within the broader narrative of long-term social and urban development in a post-socialist country, with a focus on national and local policies addressing segregation and social exclusion. The study also explores narratives around at-risk populations, linking the findings to international debates while emphasizing the unique characteristics of Central and Eastern Europe.







Edyta Szafranek-Stefaniuk

University of Economics in Katowice, Department of Spatial Management and Regional Transformation, Department of Spatial and Environmental Economics edyta.szafranek-stefaniuk@uekat.pl

DETERMINANTS AND OBJECTIVES OF FUNCTIONAL AREAS COOPERATION AS A CHALLENGE FOR TERRITORIAL DEVELOPMENT IN THE INTERNATIONAL DIMENSION. THE EXAMPLE OF THE OPOLE AND OLOMOUC AGGLOMERATION.

An important objective of the territorial approach to development is to shape sustainable and integrated urban areas development. This goal is being pursued in many EU countries through the implementation of Integrated Territorial Investments in functional urban areas. It is assumed that in order to achieve territorial cohesion, international cooperation in border areas should take place. The paper presents the conditions, needs and barriers to the implementation of this task. As an empirical example, the implementation of this task as part of the partnership project on the development of cooperation between the Opole and Olomouc agglomerations was presented. The research was based on a critical analysis of the literature, analysis of investment projects implemented in the studied areas and statistical indicators. The results of the research indicate that the assumed concept and shaping of integrated development are systematically implemented in the surveyed units. The cooperation of the territorial units forming the FUA and the mutual cooperation between the FUA should be assessed positively. It improves the quality of projects, accelerates the exchange of knowledge and skills, and fosters the creation and maintenance of a coherent network - in this case international. The imperfection of the implementation of this concept of development can be considered the priority of the objectives of the EU cohesion policy over local development needs.







Jan Szczepański

University of Warsaw jj.szczepanski@uw.edu.pl

SYMBOLIC SPACE OF LVIV DURING THE FULL-SCALE RUSSIAN INVASION (FROM 2022 TO THE PRESENT)

The paper contains a synthetic description of spatial changes in Lviv after 2022, especially in terms of ideological directions determined by the ongoing defensive war. The changes were based on top-down actions under anti-Russian laws as well as bottom-up actions through city resolutions and the activities of the townspeople. The drive to completely annihilate the Russian and post-Soviet heritage correlates with the further growth of patriotic and nationalist attitudes, while at the same time being in a complicated relationship with the Polish narrative of the history of Lviv. As the second key cultural center of Ukraine after Kiev, Lviv remains a key place in the national consciousness of Poles. Therefore, both successful attempts at compromise and new areas of spatial conflicts and "misunderstandings" between the Polish and Ukrainian sides are constantly emerging, especially in the symbolic field. New street names, care for religious and tanatic places, funding and renovation of monuments, plaques or the possibility of operating cultural institutions are examples of such situations. In addition, as a result of the war, there is a dynamic crystallization of new identity elements of the Ukrainian nation (e.g. battle heroes), which are also already being mentioned in the urban space.

The paper contains a discussion of the above changes, an indication of their scale and specificity along with a chronological order. It also provides, in the author's opinion, the key causes of the phenomenon and the impact on the symbolic climate of the city.







Katarzyna Szmigiel-Rawska, Artem Chumachenko

University of Warsaw k.szmigiel@uw.edu.pl

GEOGRAPHY AND GEOMETRY OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT STUDIES

This study explores the global research landscape surrounding Local Government Studies (LGS), focusing on the geographical distribution, disciplinary contributions, and thematic patterns that define the field. Despite the proliferation of journals and scholarly networks devoted to LGS, there remains no consensus on its boundaries or definition. What unites the field, however, is a shared recognition of its deep interdisciplinarity.

By examining contributions from a range of countries, this research maps the global academic engagement in LGS, identifying which countries lead in terms of publication volume and thematic influence. Special attention is paid to the internal composition of the field: Which subjects dominate? Are certain topics more prominent in some regions than others?

Methodologically, the study introduces a novel approach to analyzing topic evolution through the geometric framework of information spaces. Using mutual entropy-based distance metrics, it captures dynamic relationships between scientific concepts over time, surpassing the limits of traditional keyword-based methods. Applied to datasets such as ArXiv and JSTOR, the method reveals patterns of topic development and assesses the influence of key agents—including publishers, journals, and countries.

Building on existing typologies that categorize local government systems (e.g., Western, Northern, Southern, Central-Eastern Europe), the study further investigates whether academic output reflects these divisions. For example, Nordic countries are often seen to emphasize functional over democratic aspects of local governance—does this translate into research priorities? The findings offer insights into both the evolving identity of LGS and the broader structure of scholarly production.







Filip Šandor, Daniel Gurňák, Gabriel Zubriczký, Angelika Švecová

Comenius University in Bratislava filip.sandor@uniba.sk

FROM PERIPHERY TO PROSPERITY? EASTERN SLOVAKIA'S DEVELOPMENT IN THE CONTEXT OF UKRAINE'S POTENTIAL EU MEMBERSHIP

This contribution provides a geographical perspective on the development of Eastern Slovakia in the context of Ukraine's potential membership in the European Union. By comparing the region's historically peripheral location with Burgenland in Austria, the study examines whether Eastern Slovakia could similarly transform this disadvantage into a competitive advantage through increased cross-border cooperation and investments. The analysis considers the war in Ukraine, Slovakia's strategic focus on supporting the integration of Eastern European states, and the inconsistencies in Slovak foreign policy. The region's historical lag in key economic indicators, such as housing construction and industrial production, is explored to understand potential challenges. Nevertheless, the stabilization of Ukraine and enhanced international cooperation could generate socio-economic opportunities for the border areas, particularly for larger cities like Košice and Prešov, and stimulate investments. The findings suggest that broader and consistent regional development policies are essential for Eastern Slovakia to fully capitalize on EU enlargement.







Markéta Šantrůčková, Alois Vokoun, Hana Skokanová, Jaroslav Vojta, Katarína Demková, Marek Havlíček, Lucie Medková, Martin Weber, Tomáš Slach, Jiří Dostálek, Pavel Richter, Miloš Rozkošný, Václav Fanta, Péter Szabó

Landscape Research Institute santruckova@vukoz.cz

HISTORICAL CULTURAL LANDSCAPES IN THE CZECH REPUBLIC

Historical cultural landscapes are shaped and influenced by long-term human activity, which enhances both the cultural and natural values of the landscape. These activities are usually sustainable over time and do not require intensive mechanization. Some historical cultural landscapes may also be relics, meaning that the economic activities that originally shaped them have ceased, yet significant traces of these activities remain visible in the landscape. Such landscapes are harmoniously formed, characterized by a traditional small-scale structure, and preserve historical elements of land use and settlement. In the Czech Republic, historical cultural landscapes have not yet been fully mapped, either in terms of their spatial extent or their diversity. This is mainly due to the wide variety of forms these landscapes can take and the lack of comprehensive data covering all relevant aspects nationwide.

For each evaluated historical cultural landscape, specific characteristics indicating its presence in the landscape were determined. Additionally, a database of these characteristics had to be made available for the entire Czech Republic in a format that allowed for processing and analysis in GIS. The spatial framework for analyses was based on the European Environment Agency's regular 1x1 km grid (EEA reference GRID), ensuring compatibility with other project activities. Based on available data, areas with a probable occurrence of these historical cultural landscapes were identified, including landscapes with preserved small-scale agricultural landscapes, forest landscapes, permanent grassland landscapes, vineyard landscapes, hopgrowing landscapes, orchard landscapes, pond landscapes, spa landscapes, mining landscapes, and pilgrimage landscapes.







Stanislava Šefčíková

Comenius University Bratislava sefcikova29@uniba.sk

FROM DATA TO DISCUSSION: POSSIBILITIES FOR ACTIVE LEARNING IN DEMOGRAPHY

University-level education in demography has a long-standing tradition, with analytical methods and data work at its core. However, there is a growing need for active and interactive approaches that foster critical thinking, analytical skills, collaboration, and student engagement. This opens up opportunities to combine well-established methods with interactive techniques that can support active learning and a deeper understanding of demographic processes. The aim of this paper is to present specific examples of activities related to selected demographic topics, explore ways to actively involve students in the learning process, and, rather than offering criticism, provide a reflection on "traditional" (lecture-based) teaching approaches.







Michal Šindelár

Gymnázium Kodanská michal-sindelar@centrum.cz

THE DEVELOPMENT AND CURRENT SITUATION OF THE CZECH-SLOVAK CROSS-BORDER COOPERATION

The aim of the contribution is to present the development of the Czech-Slovak border area in the context of its development in the last 30 years since the separation of Czechoslovakia and to present the results of the subjective view of Czech and Slovak mayors on the topic of cross-border cooperation along the Czech-Slovak border, the content and importance of cross-border activities, the meaning of the border and its perception, or its specifics.







Lukáš Vizváry, Ján Buček

Comenius University Bratislava vizvary10@uniba.sk

UNEQUAL VOTES, UNEVEN DISTRICTS? A SPATIAL PERSPECTIVE FROM KOŠICE

This contribution explores spatial disparities in electoral representation using the city of Košice as a case study. It focuses on the proposed reorganization of municipal districts and its implications for the equality of representation under the "one person, one vote" principle. By applying spatial analysis to demographic and territorial data, the study assesses how uneven population distribution across districts affects representational fairness. Although the final configuration of electoral districts remains undetermined, the analysis anticipates likely scenarios and highlights existing disproportionalities. The findings offer a critical perspective on electoral geography in urban contexts and provide input for future reforms aimed at enhancing electoral equality.







Aleksandra Wardzyńska

University of Warsaw ak.wardzynsk@student.uw.edu.pl

POLAND UPSIDE DOWN - WHY DOES INDONESIA'S GEOGRAPHY OF MEMORY MATTER IN CENTRAL AND EASTERN EUROPE?

Geography of memory locates history and its representations within specific spaces. While certain patterns of commemoration are globally recognizable, Southeast Asia remains underrepresented in scholarly discussions. This research aims to address that gap by focusing on Indonesia. The aim of this study was to examine the symbolic landscape of Surabaya, Indonesia's second-largest city, and determine the historical factors that have influenced it. Field research conducted in May 2024 identified and analyzed 52 memorial sites, documenting their form, topic, commemorated heritage, period of creation, and inscription language. Monuments dominate, with over half of the sites dedicated to historical events. The Indonesian Revolution (1945-1949) and national heritage are the most frequently commemorated themes, though Dutch heritage is also present. Notably, 68% of the memorials were erected after Suharto's fall in 1998, reflecting shifts in historical narratives. Over 90% of inscriptions are in Indonesian, sometimes accompanied by English and rarely by Dutch, implying that these commemorations primarily address local residents. Surabaya's role as the "City of Heroes" is strongly emphasized, particularly through memorials marking the November 10, 1945 battle, a key event at the beginning of the Indonesian Revolution. Additionally, figures and events related to the colonial past are increasingly commemorated. Considering the fact that more than half of them were created in the Reformasi period after 1998, it indicates an opposite approach to addressing the past through commemorations compared to Poland. Similarities, however, are noticeable in the main theme, which is the broadly defined struggle for independence.







Justyna Weltrowska, Anna Tobolska

Adam Mickiewicz University justwelt@amu.edu.pl

THE SPATIAL RANGE OF GLOBAL CORPORATION BRANCHES INFLUENCE ON THE LOCAL AND REGIONAL LABOR MARKET ON THE EXAMPLE OF COMMUTING TO WORK TO GSK IN POZNAN

Daily commuting streams to work constitute one of the basic spatial relations and reflect the connections of an economic entity - in this case a branch of an international concern - with the local and regional environment, thus determining their spatial range of influence. Commuting to work, which is a very important phenomenon not only socially but also economically, is one of the most basic bonds of an enterprise with its surroundings and the local community, and as a result, indicates the degree of its embeddedness in the local space and the region.

Commuting to work is one of the basic elements of location analysis in socioeconomic geography, as it indicates the degree of compatibility between the systems of places of residence and places of work. Location analysis involves either graphical presentation of commuting flows using ribbon diagrams, or tabular presentations, allowing for the calculation of direction indicators and commuting intensity. Most often, attention is paid to two spatial properties: a) distance from the workplace and b) direction. These properties allow the use of various mathematical and statistical methods in the analysis of commutes in order to detect certain regularities in their spatial structure. Purpose of the study:

- detection of spatial connections of a large industrial enterprise located in a large urban agglomeration based on the analysis of the directions, intensity and spatial scope of employees' commuting to work, i.e. based on data on the employees' places of residence (towns or communes);
- determining the degree of spatial dispersion of commuting flows using spatial analysis and cartographic methods, as well as an attempt to detect certain regularities in the spatial distribution of commuting to work;
- based on the results obtained, an attempt to determine the degree of embeddedness of the company in the local space and the region.







Marcin Wereszczyński

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies, Department of Political and Historical Geography m.wereszczynski@uw.edu.pl

THE ROLE OF GEOGRAPHICAL ATLASES IN SHAPING PERCEPTIONS OF TERRITORIAL CHANGES IN CENTRAL EUROPE IN THE 20TH CENTURY

My study examines the political role of geographical atlases, particularly in relation to territorial changes after World War I and II. Despite their significant role in education and geopolitical discourse, atlases have not been widely analyzed as political instruments. The research focuses on atlases published between 1918 and 2025 in Poland, Germany, Czechia, Slovakia, USA, Russia, France, and Great Britain, with a case study on the German territories annexed by Poland in 1918–1922 and 1945.

The study analyzes how geographical atlases have been edited to reflect the political agendas of the publishing countries, shaping public perceptions of border legitimacy. Elements such as content selection, line types, color usage, and the presentation of toponyms are examined to reveal the political messages embedded in these maps. The research also considers the broader publishing context, including authorship, the geopolitical interests of the country of publication, and how cartographers responded to specific historical events.

Preliminary findings indicate that Polish atlases consistently emphasized the annexed territories as integral parts of the state, aligning with Poland's political goals. In contrast, German atlases often depicted these territories as temporarily lost, reflecting Germany's revisionist policies. Similar methods were used in other analyzed countries, but less frequently.

This study contributes to the debate on persuasive cartography by investigating how geographical atlases have shaped public understanding of borders, identity, and territorial claims.







Waldemar Wilk

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies

www.ilk@uw.edu.pl

DIRECTIONS OF COMMUTING AS A SYMPTOM OF CHANGES IN FUNCTIONAL LINKAGES IN THE WARSAW METROPOLITAN AREA

Changes in the intensity of linkages in metropolitan areas can occur at different rates and in different directions. One aspect of contemporary changes is the progressive suburbanization and transfer of economic activity (entrepreneurship, functions) to hinterland. An important element of these changes is the growing importance of the zone out of the metropolis (areas outside the core city) in the spatial structure of the labour market. This can be tracked by changes in the intensity and directions of commuting within the boundaries of functional urban areas.

To determine the scope of contemporary changes, the scale and directions of changes in commuting to hired work in the Warsaw metropolis (Warszawski stoleczny region according to the NUTS2 – PL91 nomenclature) were analysed. The analysis used data on commuting to work outside the municipality of residence based on the results of the 2011 and 2021 censuses. This made it possible to indicate, among the 70 communes that have been part of the region since 2018, i) areas that are gaining/losing their attractiveness as a place to work and ii) to what extent Warsaw is retaining/losing its importance in the entire regional labour market.







Tomasz Wites

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Geography and Regional Studies
t.wites@uw.edu.pl

LIVING SAFELY. PROPOSALS FOR CHANGES IN PUBLIC SPACES AS A RESULT OF SCHOOLCHILDREN'S PARTICIPATION

Safety is a key element of human well-being in the psychological, sociocultural, and economic dimensions, shaping the need for involvement in actions for the common good. The presentation aims to explain various solutions in public spaces of selected towns and cities in Poland, intended for improving residents' safety. The study was developed through schoolchildren's participation within the project "Understanding the known, recognizing the unknown - how does geography explain the world?" conducted from 2022 to 2024, which involved 650 schoolchildren from 22 secondary schools across Poland. The presentation focuses on one specific thematic bloc of the project titled "Got a problem? You are not alone! Social pathology in geographical terms."

Schoolchildren were asked to propose changes in their school environments and places of residence. Research methods included document analysis, such as city or municipality development strategies and land use planning studies. Activities took place in school and urban spaces, utilizing field research participant observation, and presentations. schoolchildren to develop attitudes of social engagement was crucial. Results were presented in summary meetings with teachers, school management, decision-making bodies, and NGOs. Selected examples of improved safety and aesthetics, such as changes in city squares or school surroundings, were showcased at local government meetings. This allowed for identifying threats and reducing or eliminating them. The research is universal, applicable to other areas, and increases the potential of schoolchildren for social activity in adult life and responsibility for the environment.







Weronika Wnuk-Ciastek

University of Warsaw w.wnuk-ciastek@uw.edu.pl

GATE OR BARRIER? HISTORICAL COMMUNICATION ROUTES IN THE LOW BESKIDS

The presentation will present the progress of research on the cultural landscape of the Low Beskids. The subject of the research is the communication routes running through the mountains in the area of the former Polish-Hungarian borderland, especially the course of these routes and whether it has changed from the 14th century to the present. This is a special area due to its transverse valleys. The course of communication routes has remained partly unchanged over the centuries. Most villages and towns have remained in the same place, however, there are also places that lose their importance over time to such an extent that they become depopulated, abandoned, gradually disappear from the landscape, are overgrown by previously cleared vegetation or ploughed. Some disappear irretrievably, relics of others await discovery under a layer of plants and soil. This process, similarly to later road regulations, can lead to changes in the course of communication routes. However, reconstructing the course of old roads is of enormous importance for learning about the past and understanding the present, e.g. it explains the directions of migration and short-term circulation, the shape and evolution of the settlement network, and even allows us to reconstruct and understand historical events and processes such as the course of wars or the spread of goods, ideas or diseases (directions, stages, pace). The main objective of the work is to reconstruct former road communication routes.







Mateusz Zareba, Tomasz Danek, Monika Chuchro

AGH Univeristy of Krakow zareba@agh.edu.pl

SMART AIR POLLUTION MANAGEMENT: EXPLAINABLE ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE AND SPATIAL ANALYSIS FOR SUSTAINABLE URBAN DEVELOPMENT

Urban air quality plays a crucial role in shaping public health and sustainable city policies. Effective environmental management requires not only precise monitoring of air pollution but also a deeper understanding of its spatial and temporal variations. This study combines Explainable Artificial Intelligence (XAI) with spatio-temporal geostatistics to provide a transparent framework for analyzing particulate matter (PM2.5) dynamics. A dense network of 52 IoT sensors deployed across an urban municipality and its surroundings serves as the data source, enabling the identification of key factors influencing air pollution trends.

The research highlights significant seasonal differences in pollution patterns. In summer, PM2.5 concentrations exhibit lower spatial variability, with time of day being the most influential factor, whereas winter conditions lead to greater spatial variation, largely driven by atmospheric pressure. The identification of four distinct spatial clusters with varying predictor importance further underscores the complexity of pollution dispersion. Additionally, transition matrix analysis reveals both stable and dynamic clusters, reflecting the seasonal shifts in pollution sources and meteorological influences typical of temperate climates.

By offering a transparent interpretation of air pollution dynamics, this approach enhances decision-making in urban environmental management. The insights gained contribute to the development of policies aimed at mitigating pollution and promoting healthier urban living environments. A better understanding of spatial and temporal variability in air quality supports sustainable urban planning, providing a foundation for effective long-term strategies in air pollution control and public health protection.







Martyna Zarzycka

University of Warsaw ma.zarzycka@student.uw.edu.pl

FRUIT TREES AS ELEMENTS OF FORMER SETTLEMENT STRUCTURES: THE CASE OF SMERECZNE VILLAGE (BESKID NISKI, POLAND)

Fruit trees represent a significant element of cultural landscape as they form a lasting component of settlement networks and, in the event of settlement discontinuity, can become relics of former land use. The aim of this study is to reconstruct the landscape changes and assess their impact on the presence of fruit trees.

The study area is the abandoned village of Smereczne (Podkarpackie Voivodeship, Poland), located in the Beskid Niski range (Western Carpathians). It was destroyed in 1944, during the passage of the war front, and its population was displaced. The area was never permanently resettled and underwent significant landscape changes over the following decades. Data were collected through fieldwork conducted within the administrative boundaries of the village, including mapping and descriptions of fruit trees. Each tree was documented using a pre-designed survey form that included data on its basic parameters and surrounding environment. Additional information about anthropogenic features was obtained from LIDAR data, while changes in land use following the village's abandonment were reconstructed using topographic maps.

The analysis identified areas with higher densities of both fruit trees and anthropogenic features. The location of some trees refers to the still-visible layout of agricultural terraces on the slopes of nearby hills. Combined with data on land cover changes, this analysis allowed for an understanding of processes occurring over the decades since the disappearance of permanent settlement.

Marcel Horňák Roland Németh *editors*

THE 14TH SLOVAK-CZECH-POLISH SEMINARIUM "Making geography matter in Central and Eastern Europe"

BOOK OF ABSTRACTS

Published by Comenius University Bratislava, 2025

Manuscript 114 pages, first edition, published as an electronic publication

ISBN 978-80-223-6087-6 (online)